Sida's Support to Urban Environment and Urban Development in South East Europe

Svend Erik Sørensen Bo Andreasson

Sida's Support to Urban Environment and Urban Development in South East Europe

Svend Erik Sørensen Bo Andreasson

Sida Evaluation 07/20

Department for Infrastructure and Economic Cooperation This report is part of *Sida Evaluations*, a series comprising evaluations of Swedish development assistance. Sida's other series concerned with evaluations, Sida Studies in Evaluation, concerns methodologically oriented studies commissioned by Sida. Both series are administered by the Department for Evaluation and Internal Audit, an independent department reporting directly to Sida's Board of Directors.

This publication can be downloaded/ordered from: http://www.sida.se/publications

Authors: Svend Erik Sørensen, Bo Andreasson.

The views and interpretations expressed in this report are the authors' and do not necessarily reflect those of the Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency, Sida.

Sida Evaluation 07/20 Commissioned by Sida, Department for Infrastructure and Economic Cooperation

Copyright: Sida and the authors

Registration No.: 2006-003079 Date of Final Report: 2007 August Printed by Edita Communication AB, 2007 Art. no. Sida39371en ISBN 978-91-586-8229-0 ISSN 1401—0402

SWEDISH INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT COOPERATION AGENCY

Address: SE-105 25 Stockholm, Sweden. Office: Valhallavägen 199, Stockholm

Telephone: +46 (0)8-698 50 00. Telefax: +46 (0)8-20 88 64 E-mail: sida@sida.se. Homepage: http://www.sida.se

Table of Content

Exe	ecutive Summary	3
List	t of Abbreviations	8
1.	Introduction	9
2.	Evaluation Objectives and Methodology	9
3.	Comments and Limitations to TOR	12
4.	Project Overview 4.1 Countries receiving Support from Sida INEC/Urban 2000–2006	15 15 16
5.	Relevance 5.1 Framework for Assessing Relevance 5.2 Relevance Assessment.	18
6.	Outcomes and Impact 6.1 Assessment of Outcomes 6.2 Assessment of Impact	21
7.	Participation and Ownership	25
8.	Partner Choice and Cooperation	27
9.	Reporting and External Monitoring 9.1 Reporting 9.2 The Role of External Monitoring 9.3 Evaluation	28 28
10.	. International Training Programme	31
11.	. Recommendations	33
Anr	nex 1: Terms of Reference	35
Anr	nex 2: Programme for Field Visit and List of Persons Met	40
Anr	nex 3: Country Strategies: Priority areas and Environmental issues	44
Anr	nex 4: Project Relevance related to Policies and Strategies, and Needs and Priorities of Beneficiaries	46

Executive Summary

Sida initiated its support to the environmental and urban development sector in year 2000 in the countries in South East Europe: Albania, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Kosovo, Macedonia, Montenegro and Serbia. A total of SEK 260 million has been channeled through Sida since 2000 for urban and environmental cooperation. The main aim of the Swedish development cooperation with South East Europe is poverty reduction and European integration through the EU Stabilisation and Association process (SAp). Sida's interventions in the region should be pro-poor and help bring about equitable and sustainable development.

Support to the environmental sector was initiated in year 2000 with a number of smaller interventions focused mainly on review of the environmental situation in the Balkans and on hot spot remediation. Since then the cooperation has grown substantially and today 9 projects have been completed and about 18 are ongoing. Focus has gradually shifted towards larger projects mainly supporting governmental policy development and implementation.

An evaluation took place in the period April–May 2007 and included desk studies, a survey questionnaire, field visits to the region and interviews with selected project stakeholders. Questionniares were sent out to 17 projects, of which 4 did not respond. For two regional projects a total of 33 questionnaires were returned, for the remaining 15 one questionnaire for each project was returned. The focus of the evaluation was to assess the relevance, outcomes and impacts of the support provided. 8 completed projects and 18 on-going projects were subject to the evaluation.

Main findings

The first stage is the period 2000–2002/03 in which two main types of activities took place. The environmental situation in the region was comprehensively assessed through many different projects. Those of particular concern included the Environmental Performance Review by UNECE, the Environmental Sector Reviews by the World Bank, the Strategic Environmental Assessment financed by Sida as well as the initiation of one of the major areas of activities to be, the Local Environmental Action Planning (LEAP). The other type of activity was the launching of projects that addressed immediate hot spot environmental problems in the region, e.g. the immediate remediation projects for Pancevo and Sharra. These efforts were made in close collaboration with other donors, e.g. UNEP, UN-Habitat, UNDP and the WB. Cooperation was started up in Albania, Kosovo and Serbia.

The second stage is the period from 2002/03 and up till 2006/07 where a more comprehensive approach for addressing the environmental and urban development issues in the region was adopted. In 2003 a Guideline document was produced as a framework for increased financial support to the environmental and urban development area in the region. To an increasing degree focus was shifted towards capacity building at all levels (regional, national, local and public) in order to facilitate the work towards environmentally sustainable development. In addition a small part of the support has been directed towards capacity building in urban planning. During this period, in 2004, Macedonia and BiH became recepient countries for the programmes.

The third stage is in its initial development now (2007) and is yet to take a clear form. The outcome of the present evaluation is likely to contribute as an input to the future design of the environmental and urban development support to the region. However, several projects are in place and have been initiated and important steps have already been taken to reshape future support.

Overview: Almost 50% of the total budget have been allocated to Serbia/Montenegro (which mainly means Serbia proper) and Kosovo – whilst Albania, Macedonia and independent Montenegro each

take up 10% of the budget allocated whilst Bosnia and Herzegovina has been given 2,5%. Almost 70% of the total funding is related to capacity development projects which are in full line with overall Sida policies. 42% of the total funding provided by Sida has been allocated to UN and other international organisations for implementation, 26% of the funds have been allocated to the NGO Regional Environmental Center (REC), whilst 17% and 15% have been allocated to Swedish and international consultants respectively. Support to environmental and urban development amount to about 10% of Sida's total allocations to the SEE region per year, 650MSEK.

Relevance is the extent to which a development intervention conforms to the needs and priorities of target groups and the policies of recipient countries and donors. In summary the relevance has been assessed as follows:

• Poverty Reduction: Low to Partly Relevant

• EU-approximation: Highly Relevant

Aid-effectiveness: Partly Relevant

• Country Strategies: Highly Relevant

Sida Environmental Guidelines: Highly Relevant

• Capacity Development: Highly Relevant

· Beneficiary Priority/Needs: Highly Relevant

Outcome identifies the intermediate effects of the outputs on the clients/beneficiaries. In summary the project outcomes have been assessed as follows:

The completed projects were fully achieved though the validation process (to few interviews with direct beneficiaries) indicated a high level of uncertainty. The on-going projects were partly achieved, where some were fully achieved (LEAP) and some only in the process of starting up and thus not able to assess outcomes. A main finding is that institutional capacity analysis is inadequate and needed to ensure effective project design, including issues related to the capacity of cental and local authorities to manage the projects.

Impact is the totality of the effects of a development intervention, positive and negative, intended and unintended. Impacts of the projects in the long-term show a broad palette of answers from the questionnaires: from "strong impact" to "no or limited impact". This response falls well within and reflects the different stages of implementation each project and the "type" of projects. In summary the project impacts have been assessed as follows:

- Completed as well as generally on-going projects are considered to be isolated interventions. As such
 there has been a Low-Medium impact on overall environmental and urban development and
 generally Low impact on overall socio-economic development
- Sustainable/Strategy projects (Serbia and Macedonia) has had a Medium impact
- LEAP projects have had a Medium-High impact mainly because they have been able to make a
 "correction to the chaotic urban development", provided a basis for further planning and actions,
 and tangible results observed from investments in environment and urban development.
- The Environmental Assessment Analysis carried out by REC in the early years of support has had high impact as it formed the basis for all subsequent env. analysis and actions
- Apart from one case no observations were made of significant intended or unintended negative impacts of the projects.

Impacts of the projects on the long-term environmental and urban development can be hinted only to some extent as many of the projects under scrutiny are still on-going, some for longer, some for shorter, time. As such the assessment of impact can only be preliminary and provide only approximated indications on overall impact during the period 2000–2006.

Participation/Involvement/Ownership of the projects was assessed as follows:

- More than 90% provided a positive assessment towards participation which included the involvement of beneficiary groups in project design and implementation. The validation process however indicated levels of uncertainty in that the team was only able to discuss with a limited number of direct beneficiaries on this issue.
- Investments and results-oriented activities (particularly for the LEAP project) increased involvement/ownership
- The role of the media is crucial for effective involvement

Cooperation and partner selection was assessed as follows:

- Sida cooperation with project stakeholders has been very good
- Project cooperation between projects and other local organisations/institutions has been Good-Average. The average mark os primarily based on their lack of interest in the project and limited exchange of information
- Partner selection have been to a large extent "self-explanatory" (central sector ministry, local authority, NGO, etc.) and therefore consequences of inadequate institutional capacity analysis (e.g. donor drivenness and parallel structures) not properly addressed
- There has been cost-efficient use of cooperation and co-financing with international organisations
- There has been efforts to use inter-regional experiences through regional conferences and contracting one regional based consultant/NGO (REC)

External monitoring was assessed as follows:

- Relevance is considered High as external monitoring is an external and independent and continous exercise
- Effectiveness has been ranked at a Low-Average level mainly because of inadequate reporting as well as limited follow-up from Sida on issues raised in reports
- Efficiency is considered Average-High since only less than 3% of the externally monitored project budget has been spent on external monitoring, which is likely to be cheaper than an annual review mission which would have the same aim as continous external monitoring.
- External monitoring carried out by UN agencies for Sida funds on some of the projects provides a limitation to the efficiency mentioned above. No figures have been available to assess in detail the likely limited efficiency.

The International Training Programme (ITP) was assessed as follows:

Relevance was rated very high (both from an individual as well as a donor point of view), Aid effectiveness has been considered as relatively low primarily due to the high costs related to the implementation of the programme in Sweden. The *impact* of the ITP must, apart from a few cases, be judged as being very limited.

Main Recommendations

- 1. Strengthen the institutional capacity analysis in project preparation. This is likely to result in better identification in partners and structures for funding mechanisms and will as such strengthen overall aideffectiveness.
- 2. Mainstreaming environmental and urban development projects into overall Sida programming to the SEE region, including Sida Country Strategies and Sida's Europe Department SEE programmes. This will also include a revision of the Guidelines for environmental and urban development support to the SEE region developed in 2003. Also, strive towards adopting a country based and "programmatic" approach to environmental and urban development.
- 3. Adopt where possible Basket Funding/Sector Wide Approach to Planning (SWAP) mechanisms to increase aideffectiveness towards a programmatic based environmental and urban development support. Currently basket funding is taking place in some instances. SWAP requires a well functioning administration which may be considered applicable for some of the SEE countries, but not for others. It also requires an in-depth prior analysis of Government policies and planning and funding frameworks to be able to assess its implementation capabilities for effective SWAP mechanisms. With the current policy of Sida, over the next 3–5 years (or more), to strengthen its support to the region considerations on adopting a SWAP like approach to the environmental and urban development "sector" should be considered.
- 4. Sida should *continue* and further support areas that strengthen the EU accession/approximation process. Sida's support to strengthen EU accession in many of the projects has been successful and reinforced by a strong will and motivation by local project stakeholders. In order to build on furthering EU accession in project and approaches in the future, Sida must identify intervention areas in each country based on thorough investigation on urban and environental development that will enable effective and faster processes towards EU integration.
- 5. Poverty deduction (or "improved social inclusion") should be more effectively addressed in a revised programmatic approach through:
- · Replicating existing LEAP mechanisms to other municipalities in the region
- Improving financial funding mechanisms for supporting environment and urban development activities/plans (LEAP), incl. basket funding, SWAP, increased donor cooperation, and use local banks, etc.
- Re-assessing/analysing within the mainstreaming framework projects that *balance a pro-poor approach* both directly (support to pro-poor environmental and urban development investments) and indirectly (e.g. sustainable development strategies, etc.)
- Involvement/ownership support through direct pro-poor actions (environmental investments), effective use of media, and applying innovative approaches to beneficiary communication
- A review of the SECTOR programme may be needed with the purpose to ensure a better coherence with the main policies of Sida's support, and particularly the main aim: poverty reduction.
 Lessons learned from both Africa and Asia on the projects and programmes linking poverty and environment may be useful
- 6. *Media*. Support should be considered to be provided to the media in relation to improving the environmental and urban development in the SEE region. A brief analysis of experience in the supported localities could provide inputs to relevant media support in the field of environmental and urban development in the region.

- 7. External monitoring should be continued as a structure for reviewing project progress on a regular basis. However, in order for it to become more effective TOR should be standardised with the purpose to strengthen the internal efficiency of Sida in its efforts to monitoring its programmes. Furthermore, consistency should be applied and projects with a certain funding volume, e.g. SEPA Twinning and the SWM, Serbia and not current subject to external monitoring, should be so.
- 8. *ITP participants* should be absorbed into existing alumni networks and train-the-trainer concept should be considered using local consultants or universities.

List of Abbreviations

BiH Bosnia and Herzegovina

DAC Development Advisory Committee

EU European Union

INEC Infrastructure, Environment

ITP International Training Programme

KEAP Kosovo Environmental Action Plan

LFA Logical Framework Analysis

LEAP Local Environmental Action Plans

LEIF Local Environmental Investment Fund

NGO Non Governmental Organisation

OECD Organisation for economic and Development

PRSP Poverty Reduction Strategy Paper

REC Regional Environmental Center

SAp Stabilisation and Accession process

SDS Sustainable Development Strategy

SEE South East Europe

SEK Swedish Kroner

SEM Strengthening Environmental Management

SEPA Swedish Environmental Protection Agency

SWAP Sector Wide Approach to Planning

SWM Solid Waste Management

TOR Terms of Reference

UNDP United Nations Development Programme

UNEP United Nations Environmental Programme

UN-Habitat United Nations Programme for Human Settlements (UNCHS)

UNMIK United Nations Mission in Kosovo

UNECE United Nations Economic Commission for Europe

UNOPS United Nations Offuce for Project Services

WB World Bank

1. Introduction

Many countries in South-East Europe suffer from serious environmental consequences from the Balkan conflicts, further aggravated from a long period of neglect and mismanagement of natural resources under the previous socialist system. Environmental quality and ecologically sustainable development are key challenges and requirements for enabling peace, stability and economic development in all the countries in the region. The region's ecosystems, soils and watercourses are threatened from past and present pollution. Emissions are high despite the low level of economic and industrial development. Government agencies need to strengthen political and institutional capacity to address environmental problems and enforce regulations. Municipalities need capacity to respond to the needs of the citizens for access to water, waste removal and heating. Increased environmental awareness and consideration are needed in the private and public sectors and in society as a whole.

Sida initiated its support to the environmental sector in year 2000 with a number of smaller interventions focused mainly on review of the environmental situation in the Balkans and on hot spot remediation. Since then the cooperation has grown substantially and today 9 projects have been completed and about 18 are ongoing. Focus has gradually shifted towards larger projects mainly supporting governmental policy development and implementation. A total of SEK 260 million has been channeled through Sida since 2000 for urban and environmental cooperation.

The main aim of the Swedish development cooperation with South-East Europe is poverty reduction and European integration through the EU Stabilisation and Association process (SAp). Sida's interventions in the region should be pro-poor and help bring about equitable and sustainable development, and address social and gender issues.

Sida decided to launch an evaluation of its support to the environment and urban development projects during the period 2000–2006 to the countries in South East Europe: Albania, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Kosovo, Macedonia, Montenegro and Serbia. The evaluation took place in the period April–May 2007 and included desk studies, a survey questionnaire, field visits to the region and interviews with selected project stakeholders.

2. Evaluation Objectives and Methodology

According to the Terms of Reference (TOR) of the assignment the overall objective of the assignment has been two-fold, namely (a) to aim at an assessment of the assistance implemented so far, focusing primarily on the results and the relevance of the cooperation, and (b) providing recommendations for Sida's future urban and environmental cooperation development in the region. Furthermore, the TOR indicated that the evaluation will assess the outcomes and impacts of the development cooperation. This approach has from a methodological point of view resulted in a review part and a forward-looking part of the evaluation, where the former has been given the overall emphasis in the evaluation team's focus of work. Comments and limitations to the TOR is outlined in the Chapter 3. TOR is presented in Annex 1.

The terminology of the evaluation needs some clarification as many different approaches and interpretations as well as definitions are to found by different international agencies. Sida's evaluation criteria are outlined in the Evaluation Manual¹ and follow the OECD/DAC terminology of effectiveness,

Looking Back, Moving Forward. Side's Evaluation Manual, Sida, 2004.

impact, relevance, sustainability and efficiency. Based on the TOR and the terminology used there, namely results and relevance, and outcomes and impact, the evaluation team has defined the evaluation criteria as follows:

Relevance	Outcomes ²	Impact ³
Relevance is the extent to which a development intervention conforms to the needs and priorities of target groups and the policies of recipient countries and donors	The Outcome identifies the intermediate effects of the outputs on the clients/beneficiaries	Impact is the totality of the effects of a development intervention, positive and negative, intended and unintended

The methodological approach of the evaluation was outlined in the proposal and included mainly two aspects, namely (1) involvement of key stakeholders of the projects to ensure a learning element in the evaluation process, and (2) an application of an "illustrative case" methodology.

The former was to some extent adopted through the participation of particularly Swedish desk officers in the region in the case work and interviews conducted, and ensuring throughout a consensus process in which as many stakeholders as possible understood/agreed to the team's assessment considerations and results. This was partly initiated through feedback at the end of stakeholder meetings and through debriefings at the Swedish Embassies in the countries visited during the field work.

The "illustrative cases" approach was applied as a tool to develop in-depth understanding of causeeffect relationships and provide important qualitative information of the projects.

The evaluation and data collection instruments included a questionnaire distributed to completed and on-going projects, desk studies of key documents related to the environmental and urban development and related issues, and field work, including interviews and discussions with key stakeholders of selected projects.

The consultant's technical proposal identified a series of criteria for generation of cases to be identified for the team's field work. Based on discussions with Sida during the preparatory work it was decided to select 8 cases for the field work out of the total number of projects to be evaluated. The list of questionnaires distributed and cases identified, as well as number of questionnaires returned is presented in Table 1 on the following page.

The return rate of the questionnaires was somewhat uneven in that some projects covering many different stakeholders, such the LEAP (municipalities) and the SECTOR programme (civil society organizations), whilst others, most of them, only cover one project stakeholder response. As a result, the evaluation received 25 questionnaires from the LEAP projects, 8 from the SECTOR programme and 9 from other projects. In the overall assessment the "bias" in the number of questionnaires from each "project" has been taken into consideration in the report.

² Results are sometimes defined as the combined outcomes and impacts of a project (e.g. in WB monitoring and evaluation systems). The team decided to include the assessment of the achievements of project outputs, where possible, as they form the basis for evaluating the outcomes, and they are defined in terms of effects of outputs, or more precisely whether the project outputs have contributed to achieving the project outcome.

Impacts of the projects on the long-term environmental and urban development can be hinted only to some extent as many of the projects under scrutiny are still on-going, some for longer, some for shorter, time. As such the assessment of impact can only be preliminary and provide only approximated indications on overall impact during the period 2000–2006.

Table 2.1: Questionnaires, Illustrative cases and Number of Questionnaires returned

Project	Survey Questionnaire (SQ) sent out	Illustrative Cases identified	Number of Questionnaires returned
Completed Projects			
Sharra hot spot remediation, Albania	Χ	-	0
Pancevo hot spot remediation, Serbia	Χ	-	0
Environmental education, Kosovo	Χ	Χ	1
Environmental analysis, Balkan	Χ	-	0
Aluminium recycling, Kosovo	Χ	Х	1
Environmental consultancy support, Regional	-	-	-
Secondment to UNMIK, Kosovo	-	-	-
Environmental performance review UNECE, BiH & Serbia	-	-	-
Environmental remediation, Gracanica, Kosovo	Χ	-	1
Urban Planning, Montenegro	-	-	-
On-going Projects			
LEAP and LEAP monitoring, regional	Χ	Χ	25
Solid Waste Management, Albania	Χ	Χ	1
Twinning with SEPA, Albania & Serbia	Χ	-	1
National Strategy for SD, Macedonia	Χ	Χ	1
Sustainable development strategy, Serbia	Χ	Χ	1
Physical Planning, Kosovo	Χ	Х	1
Urban Planning, Montenegro	-	-	-
Strengthening of Department of Environment, Serbia	Χ	Χ	1
Regional support to environmental civil society	Χ	-	8
Environmental strategy, Kosovo	Χ	Χ	1
Danube River Preparation	Χ	-	1
Solid Waste Management, Serbia	Χ	-	0
Solid Waste Management, Serbia	Х	-	0

As can be seen from Table 1, difficulties were encountered in identifying recipient stakeholders for filling in the questionnaires for completed projects, thus the number of returned questionnaires was low. However, information from some of the completed projects was gathered during the field visit to the region, e.g. the Sharra hot spot remediation project in Albania. In addition, other completed projects lacked recipient stakeholders to answer the questionnaire. The evaluation result of the completed projects is uncertain and not reflecting the complete picture of these projects.

The selection of illustrative cases was identified partly on the proposed criteria outlined by the consultant in his proposal and partly on the likely practical application of the methodology. The illustrative cases included a set of interview questions that further elaborated on the questionnaire survey and provided further qualitative information to the evaluation.

In addition to the evaluation of the projects the team also evaluated the external monitoring function of two of the on-going projects: the LEAPs and Strengthening of the Department of Environment in Serbia. In this evaluation process, the beneficiary stakeholders as well as the monitoring responsible companies were interviewed. In addition, the team looked briefly at impact related aspects of the International Training Programme (ITP).

The material basis for the evaluation has been comprehensive, yet not comprising all necessary documentation for getting a full picture of each of the project. The difficulties have primarily been associated with the time factor (some projects go back 6-7 years) and that documentations are placed in different filing systems. Also, relevant documentation and materials required to assess more general development issues, such as decentralisation, EU integration, have been lacking.

The field visits took place in the period mid- to end of April 2007. The visit included Albania (where the team field tested the case interviews), Bosnia and Herzegovina, Kosovo, Macedonia, Montenegro and Serbia. List of Persons met and Visit programme is presented in Annex 2.

The team would like to express its thanks to the Swedish Embassies in the region and REC for their support in distributing the survey questionnaire and for support in planning the field visits as effectively as possible – and to those project stakeholders that provided time for interviews with the team.

3. Comments and Limitations to TOR

The team has been focused on the key issues raised in the TOR and addressed thoroughly the key evaluation criteria related to outcomes and impacts and as such achieved the overall purpose of the evaluation. The informational background to answering the questions raised in the TOR has varied in general and from project to project. Consequently, some issues have not been dealt with in details and to the level hoped for.

During the course of the assignment the team had discussions with Sida on practical applications of the work. In this process it was agreed that the focus of the work would be on the review rather than the forward-looking part of the evaluation. It has been the documentation background that has guided the team's method of addressing the forward-looking questions raised in the TOR. As such the team has avoided unfounded and undocumented suggestions for improvements. It was also agreed with Sida that stakeholders to be interviewed were reduced from the originally planned number.

The team addressed where possible the administrative systems of the authorities in the countries to assess their consistencies with the results of the programmes. The team has however been hindered in this assessment partly due to the magnitude task in describing systems from many different authorities, but also that authority representatives interviewed either have been reluctant to provide the necessary information or not been organisational "positioned" to provide this information. Therefore the question of whether the programmes results have been in consistency with the administrative systems have therefore only been partly answered.

It was also agreed with Sida that the issue of increased involvement of Swedish actors in the region and how Sida could provide support to this process was to be seen differently, namely as a reverse process in which the needs of the Swedish business community to be identified before likely Sida support to be identified. As such, this being a separate exercise, it would not be included in the TOR.

It should be noted that a few project specific evaluations have been carried out (Sida initiated evaluations of the Gracanica and the Sharra projects) while others have been evaluated within the UN system. As they partly form different perspectives and different TORs they have only been used as reference to the present assignment.

4. Project Overview

The period under evaluation, 2000–2006, is characterized by three stages.

The first stage is the period 2000–2002/03 in which two main types of activities took place. The environmental situation in the region was comprehensively assessed through many different projects. Those of particular concern included the Environmental Performance Review by UNECE, the Environmental Sector Reviews by the World Bank, the Strategic Environmental Assessment financed by Sida as well as the initiation of one of the major areas of activities to be, the Local Environmental Action Planning (LEAP). The other type of activity was the launching of projects that addressed immediate hot spot environmental problems in the region, e.g. the immediate remediation projects for Pancevo and Sharra. These efforts were made in close collaboration with other donors, e.g. UNEP, UN-Habitat, UNDP and the WB.

The second stage is the period from 2002/03 and up till 2006/07 where a more comprehensive approach for addressing the environmental and urban development issues in the region was adopted. In 2003 a Guideline document was produced as a framework for increased financial support to the environmental and urban development area in the region. To an increasing degree focus was shifted towards capacity building at all levels (regional, national, local and public) in order to facilitate the work towards environmentally sustainable development. In addition a small part of the support has been directed towards capacity building in urban planning.

The third stage is in its initial development now (2007) and is yet to take a clear form. The outcome of the present evaluation is likely to contribute as an input to the future design of the environmental and urban development support to the region. However, several projects are in place and have been initiated and important steps have already been taken to reshape future support.

Though the environmental and urban development support has been launched in a programmatic-like framework with the issuing of the Guidelines in 2003, the projects that have been supported have primarily been fragmented projects without a coherent (country or regional) programmatic structure, partly reflected in the limited use of the programme's regional coordination function. This is discussed further below in 4.1.

Fig 4.1 provides an overview of the start-up and completion dates of completed projects and the start-up dates of on-going projects. Of the 9 completed projects listed 8 have been of 2 years or less. This illustrates the "immediate" nature of the support during the early years, including hot-spot and support to identification of key environmental problems/issues. The second stage of the support obviously shows the more long-term nature of the support, where almost all projects have time horizons of three or more years.

Fig 4.1 Overview of Start-Up and Completion dates of Completed Projects, and Start-Up dates of On-Going Projects (2000–2007)

Completed projects						,		,			,
Project	Country	Start	Finish	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007
Environmental remediation, Gracanica, Kosovo	Kosovo	200003	200112				,	ı			
Sharra hot spot remediation	Albania	200101	200212								
Environmental Analysis Balkan	Regional	200106	200110								
Secondment to UNMIK	Kosovo	200110	200212								
Pancevo hot spot remediation	Serbia	200112	200303								
Environmental Performance Review -UNECE	Serbia/Montenegro	200204	200202								
Kosovo Environmental Education	Kosovo	200203	200401								
Environmental Consultancy Support	Regional	200303	200309								
Environmental Performance Review -UNECE	Bosnia Hercegovina	200310	200406								
Urban Planning	Montenegro	200312	200701								
Ongoing projects											
Project	Country	Start	Finish	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007
Strengthening Env Mgmnt Directorate of Environmental Protection	Serbia	200303	200712								
Kosovo Environmental Strategy	Kosovo	200310	200507								
Local Environmental Action Plan Korça region	Albania	200311	200712								
Sustainable Development Strategy	Serbia	200311	200506								
Local Environmental Action Plans	Bosnia Hercegovina	200403	200703								
Local Environmental Action Plans	Macedonia	200403	200703								
Local Environmental Action Plans	Serbia/Montenegro	200403	200703								
Solid Waste Management	Albania	200404	200712								
Kosovo Environmental Action Plan, KEAP	Kosovo	200406	200607								
Kosovo Environmental Action Plan, KEAP Info campaign	Kosovo	200501	200607								
SEPA Twinning arrangement	Regional	200506	200906								
Kosovo Municipal Spatial Planning	Kosovo	200510	200710								
National Strategy for Sustainable Development, NSSD	Macedonia	200510	200709								
Danube River Rehabilitation	Serbia	200511	200911								
Solid Waste Management	Serbia	200602	200705								
Regional Support to Environmental Civil Society (SECTOR)	Regional	200603	201003								
Urban Planning Support	Montenegro	200612	200912								

4.1 Countries receiving Support from Sida INEC/Urban 2000–2006

The total support for the region during the 2000–2006-period has come to 260 million SEK, of which 34 million SEK cover the completed projects and 226 million SEK current projects.

Total support has been relatively evenly spread over the countries in the South East Europe (SEE) that Siad INEC/Urban is supporting, with the exception of Bosnia/Herzegovina, which has received little support. Of the *completed projects* of 34mill SEK the major part was provided to Serbia/Montenegro (30%) and Kosovo (35%), followed by Albania and (independent) Montenegro – 12% and 17% respectively. Few regional projects were initiated and Macedonia and Bosnia/Herzegovina was not yet included in the support activities.

Table 4.1: Distribution of Funds for environmental and urban development projects in SEE - 2000-2006.

Projects	Completed MSEK	On-going MSEK	Total MSEK	Total in %
Regional	2,2	77,0	79,2	30,4
Serbia/Montenegro	10,2	52,0	62,2	23,9
Kosovo	12,0	28,4	40,4	15,5
Albania	4,0	22,0	26,0	10,0
Montenegro	5,8	18,0	23,8	9,1
Macedonia	0,0	22,3	22,3	8,6
Bosnia Hercegovina	0,2	6,3	6,6	2,5
Total	34,3	226,0	260,4	100,0

The support increased drastically in the *second stage* (on-going), from 2003 onwards. "Regional" projects constitute this period a significant increase and dominate the support (34%). It should be emphasized that the evaluation team does not seen those projects as "regional" in terms of regional cross-border focused projects with an overall regional aim but rather funds allocated to individual projects but within the same theme/funding structure (e.g. LEAP). This does not indicate that regional activities and exchange of ideas and lessons learned across the region have not taken place — on the contrary, but from a regional programmatic and cross-border perspective — this has not been the case.

For on-going projects the largest single country recipient is Serbia and Montenegro (24%) and when adding individual projects in independent Montenegro (8%) the total of 32% or almost one-third of the on-going support is allocated to the two countries. Kosovo follows with 12,5%, Macedonia and Albania 10% respectively whilst Bosnia/Herzegovina constitute less than 3% of the total amount supported by Sida INEC/Urban. The support of on-going projects is illustrated in Fig.3.1.

4.2 Types of Support from INEC/Urban 2000–2006

Initially the support was concentrated on individual projects to rehabilitate areas damage by the war, which were causing serious damage to the environment. The support was also granted to the enhancement of the capacity of central environment ministries where great need was identified. In addition a couple of environmental studies were financed. See Table 3.2 below.

Table 4.2: Distribution of Funds based on Type of Project for environmental and urban development projects in SEE - 2000-2006.

Projects	Completed MSEK	On-going MSEK	Total MSEK	Total in %
Ministry capacity building	12 892 933	69 802 000	82 694 933	32
Spatial planning capacity building	0	43 000 000	43 000 000	17
Civil society capacity building	0	37 000 000	37 000 000	14
Projects	19 000 000	30 000 000	49 000 000	19
Local planning	0	29 804 925	29 804 925	11
All levels Capacity building	0	15 000 000	15 000 000	6
Project formulation	0	1 437 948	1 437 948	1
Study	2 417 052	0	2 417 052	1
	34 309 985	226 044 873	260 354 858	100

Ongoing projects, decided since 2003, include seven different types of support. Capacity building in central environment ministries accounts for 30 percent of total amount while spatial planning and civil society capacity building accounts for some 20 percent each. Individual projects and LEAPs have received 13 percent each of the support to ongoing projects. Relatively smaller amounts have been used for capacity building at all levels (central and local) and project formulation. In total almost 70% of funding is related to capacity development projects which are in full line with overall Sida policies.

4.3 Implementing Partners/Consultants for INEC/Urban Support 2000–2006

In the first stage (completed projects), Sida INEC/Urban co-financed projects carried out by the World Bank and different UN agencies, such as UNEP, UNECE (United Nations Economic Commission for Europe), UNMIK (United Nations Mission in Kosovo) and UNDP. This support, mainly for environmental studies and remediation of hot sports, amounts to some SEK 30 million. SEK 2 million was allocated to an environmental analysis carried out by Swedish consultants and a similar amount was allocated to environmental education in Kosovo, implemented by the NGO, Regional Environmental Center (REC).

In the second stage, comprising ongoing projects, UN organisations was chosen as co-operation partners for some SEK 80 million or 35 percent of the support. REC was contracted for development of local environment action plans supporting some six municipalities in each of the five countries. Swedish and international consultants were engaged for waste management projects, twinning arrangements and development of national strategies.

In total, for the majority of financial support, 42%, has been allocated to UN and other international organisations (World Bank), 26% of the funds have been allocated to REC whilst 17% and 15% respectively have been allocated to Swedish and international consultants.

4.4 Sida's Europe Department and its support to SEE

Sida's Europe Department is operating in the SEE region with a total budget of 2,152 MSEK for ongoing projects in 2007. Two main areas are supported: Democracy and Good Governance, and Sustainable Development. Sida Urban/INEC provides approximately 10% of the total Swedish support to the region and that areas of support are similar to those of Sida INEC/Urban.

Table 4.3: Sida Europe Department budget for on-going projects in SEE region, 2007, comparing with INEC/ **Urban SEE support (in MSEK)**

MSEK	Albania	Bosnia and Herzegovina	Kosovo	Macedonia	Montenegro	Serbia	Regional	Total
Democracy and Good Governance								
Public Admin/ Institution Building	96,6	184,3	33,0	0,0	65,2	193,9		573
Judiciary/Rule of Law	19,5	40,5	9,0	0,0	10,0	8,8		88
Civil Society/Human Rights	24,0	42,0	67,1	96,0	61,0	83,7		374
Gender/Other	0,0	11,0	0,0	0,0	1,9	1,9		15
Sustainable Development								0
Economic Development	83,0	97,1	2,2	173,5	0,0	48,9		405
Environment and Natural Resources	31,7	0,0	58,0	63,2	32,0	166,3		351
Social Development and Social Security	90,8	46,3	0,0	0,0	7,9	9,1		154
Reconstructin and return	0,0	193,5	0,0	0,0	0,0	0,0		194
	345,6	614,6	169,3	332,8	178,0	512,5		2 152,8
Ongoing projects INEC/Urban	22,0	6,3	28,4	22,3	18,0	52,0	77,0	226
Percentage	6%	1%	17%	7%	10%	10%		10%
	Albania	Bosnia and Herzegovina	Kosovo	Macedonia	Montenegro	Serbia	Regional	
Democracy and Good Governance	140,2	277,7	109,1	96,0	138,1	288,3	0	
Ongoing projects INEC/Urban	22,0	6,3	28,4	22,3	18,0	52,0	77,0	
Other Sustatinable development	183,5	330,6	31,8	214,5	21,9	172,2	0	

Sida INEC/Urban's support to Kosovo marks a relatively large contribution of the total amount (17%) whilst in Bosnia the support is 1% only.

Other Sida departments contribute to support in the environmental field to the SEE region, including Natur and the Environment Policy Division through its global programmes.

5. Relevance

5.1 Framework for Assessing Relevance

Relevance is defined as the extent to which a development intervention conforms to the needs and priorities of target groups and the policies of recipient countries and donors. Below we will look more closely at these policies, needs and priorities. *The Guidelines* for Sida's Environmental Cooperation to South Eastern Europe was prepared in 2002–03, published in August 2003 and became official policy during 2003. The Guidelines outline the following areas for support, of which the majority of ongoing projects have targeted area 1 and 4.

- 1. Environmental policy development and capacity building
- 2. Environmental protection maintenance of ecosystems
- 3. Environmental infrastructure and technology
- 4. Environmental improvements in local communities/municipalities.

The Guidelines describes the overall policy framework within which it is set, Sida's role, the environmental situation and priority areas, Sida's approach to environmental cooperation and priority areas of cooperation and intervention. Ways and means of funding mechanisms and donor collaboration are also discussed, as well is a regional perspective.

Poverty: The environmental Guidelines are set in an overall context with Sida's development objectives, which focus on poverty reduction within the framework of a series of policy mechanisms, including the parliamentary bill on Swedish integrated policy for global development and Sida's overall strategy for poverty reduction, presented in Perspectives on Poverty (2002), in which environmental aspects of poverty are also addressed. National poverty reduction and sustainable development strategies of the countries in the region form essential frameworks for addressing sustainable, thus environmentally sound, and pro-poor developments.

EU approximation: The European Union Stability and Association process (SAp) forms another key policy framework of Swedish support the SEE region. Support to the approximation to European structures and political and economic integration in Europe strives at contributing to increased stability and regional cooperation, and environmental concerns are essential in this approximation process. At the same time it is acknowledged that the environment is one of the most complex and regulated issues in EU legislation and as such requires considerable efforts and resources.⁴

Aid Effectiveness: The effectiveness of aid has most recently been given high priorities in the donor communities and is primarily outlined in the Paris Declaration (2005).⁵ The "aid effectiveness" as defined in the Paris declaration terminology has not a focus area or a parametre in Sida's Environmental Guidelines for the region. However, close collaborative efforts with other donors and the recipient country's national and local agencies have been put into practice by Sida in many projects being evaluated, e.g. close collaboration has been exercised with particular UNDP. The late "arrival" of the Paris Declaration (appeared in 2005 and the evaluation period is 2000–2006) has to be considered in the overall assessment of its relevance to the projects being evaluated.

⁴ Environmental Guidelines, p. 14.

⁵ The key areas of aid effectiveness in development work are five: (1) effective leadership of development programmes in partner countries, (2) donor support is aligned with national priorities, (3) harmonization, (4) measurability and (5) mutual accountability. The Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness, March 2005.

Country Strategies: During 2002–2003 Sida prepared or re-designed in collaboration with the national agencies policy strategies for the countries in SEE. In most of these strategies the environmental and urban development dimension became an area of increased focus and priority, at least environment was mentioned together with sustainable development of natural resources utilization in most of these strategies. However, environmental concerns as such, and urban development in particularly, have not been singled out as integrated parts of the country strategies. As such there appears not to be full correspondence between the content of country strategies in the region and the environmental cooperation and urban development programme for SEE.

The main sector focus of the six country strategies over the evaluation period (2000–2006) have been two: good governance and human rights issues, and sustainable economic development issues. This trend has been reinforced over the period and is well documented in the recent strategies. Based on the country strategies available (they are currently being revised and draft have not been available for the team) it appears that only Macedonia has had a focused agenda on the environment during the evaluation period whilst urban issues as specific orientation and focus are not clearly present in the country strategies.⁶

National development plans and strategies: These plans and strategies are crucial as an indicator for high relevance of Sida support given to the recipient country. Though these development plans to a large extend has been and still are heavily donor driven, they have been adopted by national agencies and parliaments for passing and implementation and is increasingly becoming owned by the national and local stakeholders. In this evaluation we have made the assumption that most of the national development strategies are strongly linked to development efforts that match fully donor policies and support strategies for the region as well as for the individual country.

In Annex 3 an overview of the key strategic areas of focus for each of the countries as well as the environmental and urban development dimension is presented.

5.2 Relevance Assessment

In Annex 4 is presented an overview of project relevance related to policies and strategies, and needs and priorities of beneficiaries.

Poverty reduction issue: From the questionnaire the poverty alleviation aspect of the projects is less evident than the EU alignment process. We have assessed the projects from "low" to "partly relevant" concerning poverty reduction issues. However, most projects are found to be indirectly linked to poverty reduction mainly through the broad development issues raised in the PRSPs but also generally through "social inclusion" considerations in the EU accession activities. Some projects included elements of direct poverty reduction, including job creations and economic development with positive results, e.g. sustained employment and establishment of small businesses (e.g. paper and metal recycling factory). In the SECTOR programme the poverty aspect is surprisingly low rated (the majority of the respondants in the questionnaire say that poverty is "not an issue"). The involvement of civil society would normally have a more intrinsic link to the environment-poverty nexus. A review of the SECTOR programme may be needed with the purpose to ensure a better coherence with the main policies of Sida's support, and particularly the main aim: poverty reduction. Lessons learned from both Africa and Asia on the projects and programmes linking poverty and environment may be useful.

EU Accession issue: From the questionnaires it is evident that the projects that Sida has been supporting "to a large degree" address the needs for EU alignment policies on environmental and urban development. Most of the national development strategies are prepared in compliance with EU requirements⁷,

⁶ See Annex 3 for details on contents of strategies for the countries being evaluated.

All countries have agreements with EU.

and generally the projects have as a key feature to harmonise legal frameworks with relevant EU directives. One of the projects has as one of its aims to bringing the country closer to the European Environmental Agency and to improve its reporting at the EU/international level. Also, the European integration process is seen as an integrated part of other development plans and policies, particularly the PRSPs.

Country strategies: The Sida country strategies are all broadly defined with respect to addressing environmental concerns (Macedonia is more specific). As such, the projects can all be considered in line with those strategies, however, as mentioned above, clear connection between the environment and urban development "programme" and the country strategies is yet to be established. Based on the analysis of the country strategies there appears not to significant environmental and urban support mechanisms established in other areas of support, such as decentralization and institutional strengthening.

Beneficiary needs and priorities: The relevance of the projects in relationship to the needs and priorities of the beneficiary groups have been assessed through an analysis of the returned questionnaires. The questionnaires present an assessment of almost 100% "very high" degree of relevance of the beneficiaries' respective projects. The justification varies from beneficiary group to beneficiary group where some of those are presented in Box 1 below. Box 2 presents a brief description and discussion of the relevance of selected projects implemented in Kosovo and Serbia.

Other relevance aspects include Sida's capacity development policy from 2000 which states that capacity development is key in development cooperation. By far the most of the projects that have been implemented during the second stage (on-going projects) are capacity orientated projects (almost 70%, ref to Table 2 above). As such the projects embarked on are highly relevant against one of the key aspects of development cooperation, namely, the "transfer of knowledge and building up of sustainable institutions" with the purpose to "enable poor people and countries to take control of their own development"

Aid effectiveness issue: Aid effectiveness in relation to the projects has been difficult to assess in details but generally it appears that donor cooridnaion has improved and strengthened over time. We view most of the projects as "partly relevant" based on the time perspetive (most completed projects were initiated during times of "urgent actions needed") and the definition from the Paris Declaration.

Box 1. List of selected statements indicating the relevance of needs and priorities of the beneficiaries

- Urbanisation is increasingly taking shape in the countries and thus urban environmental focus is important
- Local development plans is supported by new legislation, national plans and strategies (e.g. sustainable development strategies)
- Local participation and civil society development is crucial for effective environmental progress
- The environmental responsibilities have been transferred to the local authorities and capacity enhancement is key to ensuring effective local environmental development and protection
- The project enabled the citizens and the local administration and government to understand the nature and necessity of addressing environmental issues in development – creating awareness.
- Provision of actual and concrete support as well as relates and influence other environmental concerns and projects (e.g. flood protection, ecological planning, sports and tourism)
- The project provided greatly needed resources (e.g. books, educational materials) to address environmental issues in the localities
- The project (sustainable development strategy) is highly relevant for the country, as it represents the main strategic framework and it offers policy action that could lead not only to large financial savings, but also to better development and an improved state of environment protection

⁸ Capacity Development Manual, Sida, October 2005, p.11.

Box 2: Project Relevance: Kosovo and Serbia

Kosovo: Two of the projects assessed during the field visits, the Environmental Strategy and the KEAP are no doubt of relevance. The environmental problems in Kosovo are perhaps the most severe in the SEE region. The need for well-formulated strategies and action plans for environmental improvements is evident.

Poor people, Romans and other are benefiting from environmental improvements of all kinds and also of rules and regulations introduced through the spatial planning project. The Strategy and the KEAP will enable Kosovo to harmonise its policies with the demands of the EU need for possible future association negotiations.

Aid effectiveness should be measured against the main Sida goal: poverty alleviation. In a situation with very many environmental problems, including air, water, waste, etc., the starting of a process to define what to do and where to start is of utmost importance. Support as has been executed by Sida's environmental and urban development support in Kosovo has to a large extent met the criteria of some of the effective aid characteristics as is embedded in the Paris Declaration.

Serbia: The projects assessed during the field visit (Sustainable Development Strategy (SDS), LEAP and Strengthening Environmental Management (SEM)) appear all to be of relevance to Serbia. The SDS support is closely related to and integrated with overall poverty reduction and EU alignment policies of Serbia and as such fully matches Sida support policies and requirements for Serbia's efforts of EU accession.

SEM is geared towards building strong management capacity in the Ministry/Department of Environment to ensure effective environmental policy development and coordination. The LEAP aims at developing an environmental framework for participatory municipal planning, prioritization and investment at regional and local levels.

The projects are closely inter-related with potential synergy opportunities. As such the relevance in connection with both Sida and national policies and priorities is rated high whilst, admittedly, neither the inter-relationship nor the potential synergies have been exploited effectively. For example, so far, a number of attempts to link economic development and environmental concerns through policy coordination have failed as they were all positioned as trade-off between investments in environment protection and quicker economic development.

In conclusion, the relevance of the projects completed and on-going are assessed to be "very high" with poverty reduction singled out as being assessed "low" or "partly relevant"; this whether viewed from the overall policies and strategies of donors and national and local agencies or from the needs and priorities of the beneficiary groups as presented in the questionnaires.

6. **Outcomes and Impact**

From the questionnaires it follows that project outcomes and impacts have been "very clear" and that they have been well operationalised through "project documents".9

6.1 **Assessment of Outcomes**

The Outcome identifies the intermediate effects of the outputs on the clients/beneficiaries. From the questionnaire most of the outcomes of the projects have been either "fully" or "partly" achieved. As many key stakeholders for the completed projects have not been accessible, this part of the validation process (the interviews) has not been executed and as such it has not been possible to obtain sufficient validation of the information gathered. However, the questionnaire and the reports available for the completed projects state generally that the projects achieved fully the stated outcomes.

For on-going projects (obviously) most of the responses have indicated a "partly achieved" marking. From the reporting documentation and the field visits it is evident that most of the projects have progressed well, in some cases significantly. All LEAP projects have managed to draft a local environmental action

⁹ Not all projects have a traditional "project document" format. They primarily have taken form as working papers or basic descriptive outlines of projects.

plan, prorities have been identified and in most municipalities selected local environmental investments have been made. As such, for the LEAP projects the outcome has been fully achieved. ¹⁰ Some projects, like the SWM project in Korca, Albania, have provided fast results. Some projects have been subject to delays and have as such caused less progress towards achieving the outcomes.

From the beneficiary groups, thorough the questionnaire and interviews, we have gathered some of the main *positive* aspects of the project preparatory work and implementation that have contributed to achieving the outcomes have included the following:

- Research and thorough assessments were carried out prior to the initiation of some of the projects
- Deliverables have been produced, particularly the "local environmental action plans" and selected pilot/prioritised projects for the LEAP projects
- Generally inclusiveness and readiness of key stakeholders and establishment of good partnerships
- The public generally concerned with the state of the environment
- Making use of planning and management tool (LFA)
- · Making good use of national and international consultants
- Support to institutional strengthening and restructuring
- Flexibility on Sida's side re implementation of the projects (as opposed to other agencies, e.g. the World Bank)
- Cross border cooperation considered as an important technique of exchanges and modeling for replicability from one country to the other.

Some of the main *negative* aspects encountered by the beneficiaries during the preparation and implementation of the projects included the following:

- Institutional confusion and changes have delayed and complicated project preparation and implementation
- Highly politicised public administrations in the region have caused delays in project preparation and implementation
- Major political events have delayed project preparation and implementation (e.g. Kosovo status issue and local elections)
- Limited capacity in central as well as local agencies to meet the project requirements, including limited human resources capacity, in terms of numbers, skills and knowledge
- · Difficulties in accessing data for the environmental analysis work
- Though improvements were made to increase the involvement of the public in the LEAP work, many stakeholders did not contribute as they were expected to, and resistance to projects was experienced from construction lobbyists, and at least in one case citizens offered resistance to the construction of new places for containers
- Simple cost-benefit analysis is missing from several projects

¹⁰ For the LEAP projects the questionnaire stated a 50–50 share for "fully vs. "partly" achieved. The evaluation team has assessed the materials and concludes that the answers to some extent anticipate that the full LEAP developed would be implemented/financed, which has not been the purpose from the project set-out. Therefore we conclude that the project outcomes have been "fully" achieved.

- Civil society and communities were heard but their voice have not in all cases been reflected adequately in the final local plans
- The complexity and difficult management of cross-border cooperation affects project effectiveness and implementation
- Inadequacies and irregularities in public procurement procedures for contracting
- Localised problems, such as land tenure issues and strikes.

In the redesign of current and future projects to be supported by Sida's INEC/Urban it will be necessary to see where the positive aspects can be strengthened and where the negative aspects can be mitigated and reversed.

This will require thorough organisational and financial analysis of the project ideas up-front with the possibilities for identifying alternative scenarios for implementation where, for example, human resource capacities are limited and would hinder effective implementation and where even capacity support will not be viewed as sustainable. In such cases, either a revised project goal or a new project may be defined; the project may include new stakeholders or may be moved from one administrative level to another to ensure improved project sustainability. Close donor coordination will be needed and effective basket funding and/or Sector Wide Approach to planning (SWAp) to projects design and development will be required, which is all in line with the Paris Declaration for strengthened aid-effectiveness.

It is essential to note that capacity development forms the key type of the support, particularly from the beginning of the second stage – after the initiation of the Guidelines in 2003. This is in full alignment with the overall policies of Sida. Sida defines capacity as "the conditions that must be in place, for example knowledge, competence, and effective and development-oriented organizations and institutional frameworks, in order to make development possible." However it is to be emphasized that Sida stressed the need for carrying out thorough *analysis* of the concrete project situation. It is the impression of the team (based on available documentation) that capacity analysis has been insufficiently executed, considering Sida's strong emphasis on the analysis part of capacity development. As such, outputs and outcomes have been less achievable than if analyses have been carried out.

6.2 Assessment of Impact

Impact is defined as the totality of the effects of a development intervention, positive and negative, intended and unintended. Impacts of the projects in the long-term show a broad palette of answers from the questionnaires: from "strong impact" to "no or limited impact". This response falls well within and reflects the different stages of implementation each project and the "type" of projects.

From the questionnaires the projects dealing with strategic and sustainable development issues see the impact most clearly. They see that environmental protection and urban development in effect are (to be) integrated into the sustainable development strategies in Kosovo, Serbia and Macedonia, and that those strategies will have their final effect when adopted by Government and subsequently implemented. The team however assesses far less "impact" (considering the definition of impact) than the beneficiaries themselves, because most strategies are yet to be completed, passed by relevant authorities and effectuated.

A higher impact has been experienced with the synergy between the local and central level on development plans that has resulted in a "correction to the chaotic urban development" (quote from Questionnaire). Related to this impact assessment (as seen from the LEAP beneficiaries view) is that the local

¹¹ Manual for Capacity Development, Sida, October 2005, p. 13.

environmental action plans and the related investments made for priority areas have contributed to forming the *basis* for future effective environmental and urban development. In effect this environmental "baseline" work supported by Sida appears to be well anchored in many municipalities, institutionally and partly in civil society as well as in communities. The effect is a powerful "springboard" for further sustained local planning of which many municipalities already are engaged, including development of Local Agenda 21 plans, local sustainable development plans, etc.

For the LEAP projects, another important impact has been the *actual improvements* and effects on the environment and urban development based on the investment funds, which has included reduction of wild dumpsites, elimination of negative impact on water, air and soil pollution, reduction of waste quantity at landfills through selective waste collection and waste recycling, development of tourism, creating new job opportunities, protection of cultural and historical heritages, adequate arrangement of public areas, establishing the resting and recreational area, etc. These actual improvements, or in some case "preventive acts" for further deterioration in the environment, have been assessed highly by the beneficiary groups and the fact that funds have been allocated easily and distributed fast has contributed to the overall positive impact of the LEAP projects.

The Environmental Assessment Analysis project carried out in 2000–2001 by REC is a similar case in which the outcome formed an important *basis* for almost all subsequent environmental action planning and environmental policy developments in the region, and as such had a tremendous intended positive impact on overall environmental and urban development. Other environmental projects carried out in the same period of time complemented the REC study.

The team has not experienced significance in intended or unintended negative impacts of the projects. However, one case from Albania shows aspects of unintended negative impacts with a view to understanding "impacts" in broader terms than just to the individual project. It was obvious that particularly donor support to the remediation of the Sharra dumpsite in Tirana was uncoordinated and no effective planned follow-up was initiated. This had devastating effects that today the situation environmentally and for the people living in and a round the expanded Sharra dumpsite has worsened, with severe impacts on human health and continuous pollution of water and air. The Italian Government appears now to provide the means for over a 7–8 year period to close down Sharra.

It is evident that the projects, as fragmented interventions have had a moderate impact on the overall picture of environmental and urban development as well as on overall socio-economic development in the region, partly because of limited resources and the higher priorities given to social and economic concerns by central and municipal authorities, but also the ineffectiveness of limited "economies of scale" as can normally be experienced in well designed programme frameworks. Also, the LEAPs will only have limited influence on the overall socio-economic development if effectively integrated in *local* development plans and financially supported, given a political will to address seriously the environment. Based on these findings the mainstreaming of environmental concerns should be at focus in urban development in Sida's country strategies. One issue that would be of significance would be for Sida to supporting mechanisms and tools for financing the priorities identified in the existing local development plans. By addressing this approach Sida will not only provide essential capacity development to a key function in the local authorities but also address far quicker and more directly poverty reduction related activities.

7. Participation and Ownership

Participation and ownership are development terms and practices that are difficult to assess precisely. Being mainly a qualitative aspect of development the questionnaire data primarily states that there has been a significant level of participation/involvement of beneficiary groups, the design of the projects included a participatory approach and that awareness and local ownership have resulted from the project implementation (>90%). These data have to some extent been validated through the interviews with key stakeholders and available documentation.

Participation and involvement were particularly identifiable with the investment scheme part of the LEAP projects, the local environmental investment funds (LEIF). Fund allocation was flexible with clear and transparent guidelines for identifying and allocating resources for priority areas selected by the municipalities. This flexibility and the relatively fast resource allocation and subsequent tangible results strongly increased involvement and in many cases ownership to the projects. This feature of Sida support distinguishes it from most of the other donors providing support to the environment and urban development.

It was noticed that public participation in the process of developing the local environmental plans has been difficult for most municipalities. The mobilization factor was based on a few enthusiastic persons and municipal departments and eventually, in some cases, supported, in some cases enthusiastically, by the media. Generally it is the impression that local media (radio, newspapers, etc.) has formed a crucial factor in bringing increased awareness on environmental and urban development issues to a higher level in many municipalities, particularly the larger ones, e.g. Novi Grad Municipality Sarajevo.

An interesting feature in mobilizing the public to get engaged with the project was practiced by one municipality in Bosnia and Herzegovina. They used questionnaires in the communities to have them identify the communities' environmental concerns they encountered. Addressing individual families/local communities in this manner using follow up discussions was a new communicative approach and the result appeared to have reflected unexpected and new areas of concern on the environment and urban development. As such new and innovative approaches to effective communication between communities and the local and central authorities could be critical to foster participation, involvement and ownership to development projects.

In the development of the Sustainable Development Strategy in Serbia the participative mechanism was exercised through an open invitation to institutions throughout Serbia, invitations to the NGOs across the country and using a three-layer concept for participation and involvement – Core Working Groups, Wider Working Groups and Workshops. Box 3 presents the case in question in detail.

The co-financing aspect of the LEAP investments of priority areas is obviously a mechanism that illustrates the "ownership" part of the involvement. However, co-financing has not been a "voluntary" contribution but a project based pre-condition, which as such does not, as a sole indicator, illustrate ownership features of the beneficiary groups.

In conclusion it must be acknowledged that ensuring effective participation, involvement and eventually ownership to development processes and results require a broad range of mechanisms to be successful. It appears from the information gathered that most of the projects have been designed to engage all relevant stakeholders, that serious efforts have been made to apply mobilization strategies, and that enthusiastic individuals, the media, leading project stakeholders, sufficient financial means are all combined means required to guarantee eventual success towards real involvement and ownership. Probably an important lesson learned from the LEAP projects are the need to take on board the media in the work process, a lesson learned that appears not to have been disseminated effectively to other projects in the region.

Box 3. The participative process in developing the Sustainable Development Strategy for Serbia

Participative process in the "Sustainable Development Strategy of the Republic of Serbia" project consists of several components, as the entire project is foreseen as a participative excercise, rather then an assignment confined to a closed group of experts who are supposed to deliver the final product; those participative components include:

- 1. Several months of "head-hunting" for useful contacts in institutions and among the experts present there, so that a good pool of experts nominated by respectable institutions could be formed. It was a very time-consuming effort to identify which institutions, and within them which people, could be of assistance in such a complex process such as the drafting of the Sustainable Development Strategy, However, as many of such institutions were identify, an invitation letter was drafted by the Project Secretariat, Deputy Prime Minister's Office, in which each institution has got a description of the project plus an explanation of its participative component, and at the same time each institution was invited to nominate a qualified representative into the pool of experts from which the Project Board could finally select experts for the Strategy-drafting process.
 - Most of the invited institutions have positively reponded to this invitation, so the Project Board has had a chance to effectively select the experts from that "pool" according to the expertise needed for particular sub-topics of the Strategy outlined through the participative Workshop at the Conference on Sustainable Development Strategy on March 28, 2006.
- 2. In accordance with the three largest NGO networks a set of criteria was developed, together with an invitation letter, to inform the NGO community about the project and to invite the qualified NGOs to take active part in the project process. The criteria was developed in such way to encourage only those NGOs that have already had a record in working in Sustainable Development to apply for participation in the project and it was split in three
 - general conditions: that the NGO is registered and that it posseses an Annual Report that proves its work in the fields related to Sustainable Development;
 - general criteria: that the NGO has had earlier experience in planning its work with at least one of the three pillars/topics of Sustainable Development Strategy of Serbia, that its nominated representative has had operational experiences in working with at least one of those three pillars of the Strategy, that the NGO has experiences in projects demanding extensive exchange of information and multi-party cooperation;
 - specific criteria: each NGO is obliged to write a Motivation letter on why it would like to work with the Sustainable Development Strategy project, each NGO has to be ready for constructive cooperation with other (non-NGO) interested parties of the project, each NGO has to be capable to cooperate with other parts of the civil society. Finally, it was announced that each of the NGOs admitted (3 in each pillar of the Strategy) will be paid for its contribution to the success of the project.
- 3. The project has three different modes of participation of various stakeholders in its work:
 - Core Working Groups: composed mostly of experts comming from the academic community and Government institutions who are supposed to do most of the drafting of the Strategy paper itself. Each Working Group has had 2 team-leaders selected through a public procedure and each group was composed of 10-15 experts comming from the University, research institutes, Government ministries, Academia, etc.
 - · Wider Working Groups: composed mostly of civil servants from the Government institutions that need to link the findings of the Strategy with the policy-making in their respective institutions, but including also the social partners, Chamber of Commerce, selected NGOs, Foreign Investors' Council, and other instituons who will be invited to give their views/comments/suggestions to the draft versions of the Stretgy;
 - Workshops: organized primarily by the selected NGOs accross Serbia in order to get the views of different regional/local social groups accross the country, so that the participative process is not overly dominated by Belgrade and its immediate surroundings.

8. Partner Choice and Cooperation

Sida's policy on partnership stresses shared values and clearly stated tasks, roles and commitments of the parties, as well as procedures for smooth adjustments as development conditions change and having the capacity to handle unexpected events. It is also important to stress that Sida acknowledges that strong partnerships take time and considerable effort to build. Finally, ownership by the cooperating partner is considered a key feature of the development of a partnership.¹²

The selection of partners for the projects in the environmental and urban programme has been more or less self-explanatory, where central and local authorities and local and regional NGOs form the relevant partners that match their mandate, interest and/or capacity relevant to the projects in question.

However, what appears to be missing in many cases is a more thorough analysis of the capacities of the cooperation partners. For example, the Ministry of Environment in Albanian has been and still is extremely undermanned, brain drain is massive, and administration is inefficient causing inadequate policy support to projects, including Sida's LEAP and SWM projects. Consequently many environmental related projects (currently more than 30 under the MoE) appear to be mainly donor driven and operate some kinds of parallel structures.

International agencies have been another major partner of Sida's programme. UN agencies have formed implementers and provided the technical assistance to the projects on a relatively massive scale (42% of then total project budgets for the period 2000–2006), including UNEP, UNDP and UN-Habitat. Overall assessment has been positive. However, the selection of UNEP as an implementing agency for the assignment may have been reconsidered due to UNEPs limited executing experience. In the final report on the Sharra remediation project is stated that "...UNEP only under certain conditions is an appropriate organisation to undertake and implement projects. Such conditions were in place for a Post-Conflict Environmental Programme in Serbia (which Sida and several donors contributed to), but not in Albania. UNEP contracted UNOPS/Albania for the major part of the implementation of the Sharra Waste Dump Project."

Another major cooperating partner has been REC, an international/regional non-for-profit NGO. REC has provided significant inputs to the environmental and urban development projects. REC has been provided with 26% of the total budget of 260 MSEK during 2000–2006.

Some concerns were raised during the field visit with respect to the role of REC as an NGO. It appears that REC by several interviewed stakeholders in the region was rather considered a consulting company that has been given a too "monopolistic" role by Sida in the regional work. Furthermore, it appears that Sida may not have provided the necessary independent assessment of projects that REC has been or is (to be) engaged in. These are opinions expressed which is beyond the scope of the evaluation to address. However, any choice of partner needs to be clear and meet where possible and reasonable guidelines outlined in the "Sida at Work" or other regulations (e.g. selection of consultants).

Based on the outcome of the questionnaire the cooperation between the beneficiaries group and other local agencies appears to a large extent to have been successful (in the LEAP project 66% scored "good cooperation", 33% "average cooperation"). The "average" marking was primarily related to lack of interest in the project from the cooperating partners and limited exchange of information.

There has been a very high rating on the level of cooperation of Sida and the consultants being used for the projects. Sida's staff has in general been viewed as engaged, committed, participative with quick feedback, and providing advice and support to the design and implementation of the projects.

¹² Sida at Work, 2005, p. 18–19.

9. Reporting and External Monitoring

9.1 Reporting

The reporting structures and procedures that link and create the needed flow of information between relevant stakeholders (project, Swedish embassies Sida HQs and external monitoring) have been in place and have largely been adequate, though not systematically and effectively applied. In some of the countries visited it was obvious that though procedures existed these were not always followed which caused inappropriate flow of information and causing frustration among staff, particularly for the office staff at the Embassies. As for the reporting itself, Sweco's monitoring comments on REC's reports (as well as Sida's comments and reactions) has lead to a significant improvement in reporting by REC. Efforts should be made to adopt to more effectively execute standardised reporting procedures and practices.

9.2 The Role of External Monitoring

Sida has in its support to the urban and environment sectors in South East Europe instituted an external monitoring and advisory function, though not fully applied. Only one of the 9 completed projects was subject to an external evaluation. During the on-going project period (2002/3–2006) all projects but 4 were externally evaluated. There has been no justification for not applying external evaluation for the 4 projects.

The external monitoring function is in the project context positioned between the beneficiary and project consultant(s) on the one side and Sida on the other, as illustrated below and is carried out by independent individual consultants or companies recruited by Sida.

Fig 9.1 External Monitoring Context



The purpose of the external monitoring function is outlined in TOR for the individual projects. Two projects were selected for evaluation assessment: (a) the Strengthening of Environmental Management of the Directorate of Environmental Protection (SEM) in Serbia, and (b) the LEAP projects.

For the SEM project the external monitoring adviser should 'monitor project development, through participating in Steering Committee meetings, and through follow-up of project implementation and reporting. This should contribute to quality assurance and also provide Sida with knowledge and experience for further work with capacity building of environmental authorities.' (TOR)

More specifically, the TOR state that the monitoring function includes review the project documentation, discussions with project partners on project start-up, assess the inception phase and the proposed detailed project plan and activity schedule prepared during this phase together with project partners, and participate at regular reviews and review meetings. The consultant should also assess experiences,

results and potential for further coordination and cooperation with other Serbian environmental authorities. (TOR)

For the LEAP (and KEAP) projects the TOR says: 'Given the magnitude of Sida's support to the LEAPs and the KEAP and the complexity of the support, being both in several countries and at different levels of the society a monitoring and advisory support is needed to facilitate Sida's follow-up of the projects. The support should contribute to quality assurance.' (TOR)

"The Monitoring Consultant shall monitor effects of the projects as well as inputs and outputs. The Consultant shall primarily support Sida in follow-up of the projects. Advice to the project partners in order to reach project objectives can be given as part of the Sida support. The monitoring should be done against the Sida Assessment Memo and the project descriptions."

The TOR further states that the function is to act as a dialogue partner between all stakeholders, assist Sida with qualified advice during the implementation of the projects, assess project plans, review the project documentation and progress reports, participate in selected meetings, and advice Sida on the appropriateness of pilot projects identified, and monitor the networking/regional aspect of the projects.

As such, the evaluation team sees the external monitoring function relates to measurement of project progress through (active) participation and advisory services, facilitating Sida follow-up and guaranteeing high project quality.

9.3 Evaluation

The external monitoring function has been evaluated on three main evaluation criteria: relevance, effectiveness and efficiency. The following questions have been put for the assessment:

- Relevance: Is the function relevant to the project and its context?
- Effectiveness: (a) Has the monitoring been useful to the consultants/advisers, project managers and beneficiaries for project implementation and for achieving the project objectives? (b) Has the function contributed to Sida follow-up guaranteeing quality assurance?
- Efficiency: Has the monitoring function been justified from a cost-effective point of view? Has the contribution of the monitoring function provided the necessary inputs for improved project implementation at a cost level compared to a situation without a monitoring function?

Relevance: The relevance of the external monitoring function is crucial as it provides an independent view of project progress over time. As a continuous review function it is a useful tool for improving all aspects of project development. The external monitoring should therefore guarantee a continuous and high level quality in project execution — considering that the monitoring approach, communication with stakeholders, reporting and Sida's follow-up responsibilities are all well designed and effectively implemented. The monitoring function is an ideal mechanism that provides the necessary project support and continuous measurement of project performance and as such is highly relevant to particular large, regional and more complicated projects. As the projects in question have become increasingly more complicated during the second stage on-going projects relevance has not become less relevant. Sida has also taken the consequences of this and applied external monitoring to many of the projects. Though some projects may not obviously call for being subject to external monitoring (e.g. due to a limited project budget), there appears not to be any justification for not introducing the scheme to the SEPA Twinning project and the SDS in Serbia.

Effectiveness: If the external monitoring function relates to measurement of project progress through participation and advisory services, facilitating Sida follow-up and guaranteeing high project quality the SEM monitoring reporting has been inadequate. It lacks clear descriptions of statements of project

objectives and quantitative assessment of progress and has poor indicators. It should be the role of an external monitoring to identify shortcomings in the project, including insufficient monitoring design, and subsequently discuss with the project management with the purpose to clarify matters and improve project design and implementation. The SEM monitoring contains good qualitative considerations but is insufficient for ensuring good quality assurance. No steps have been taken by Sida to remedy this situation in the external monitoring. Being so, it has also been difficult to assess to which extent the project objectives have been fully achieved.

The external monitoring function of the LEAP projects has been set within a too narrow reporting structure causing too few opportunities for reflections and discussions with Sida. The reporting itself has followed the TOR but it is clear that in many cases Sida has not taken the required steps to mitigate or address issues and problems emerging in the reporting.

In conclusion, effectiveness on particularly Sida's side has been limited as Sida has not been exploiting the external function optimally. Also, reporting structures are not standadised and causes inadequacies in measuring the external monitoring effectiveness and limits the internal efficiency work of Sida. Whether monitoring is a required system or not within Sida project operations it is crucial that when it forms a part of the

Efficiency: As can be seen from Table 8.1 below only limited resources have been assigned to carry out external monitoring of the SEE projects. Only 1% for the completed projects and 2,2% for the ongoing projects. The figures below also show the percentages for different kinds of projects. Monitoring is most widely used for special planning, individual projects and local environmental planning projects. The percentages are, however low.

Table 9.1 External Monitoring related to Total Project costs (2000-2006), in SEK

Country	Project	Budget SEK	Monitoring	in %
Albania	Sharra hot spot remediation	4 000 000	0	
Bosnia Hercegovina	Environmental Performance Review - UNECE	217 352	0	
Kosovo	Kosovo Environmental Education, incl Aluminium recycling	1 700 000	0	
Kosovo	Secondment to UNMIK	5 250 000	0	
Kosovo	Environmental remediation, Gracanica, Kosovo	5 000 000	0	
Montenegro	Urban Planning	5 760 000	300 000	5,2
Regional	Environmental Analysis Balkan	2 000 000	0	
Regional	Environmental Consultancy Support	182 933	0	
Serbia	Pancevo hot spot remediation	10 000 000	0	
Serbia/ Montenegro	Environmental Performance Review - UNECE	199 700	0	
	Completed projects	34 309 985	300 000	0,9
Country	Project	Budget SEK	Monitoring	
Albania	Local Environmental Action Plan Korça region	6 991 925	160 000	2,3
Albania	Solid Waste Management	15 000 000	310 000	2,1
Bosnia Hercegovina	Local Environmental Action Plans	6 333 000	160 000	2,5
Kosovo	Kosovo Environmental Action Plan, KEAP	2 800 000	160 000	5,7
Kosovo	Kosovo Environmental Action Plan, KEAP Info campaign	420 000	0	
Kosovo	Kosovo Municipal Spatial Planning	25 000 000	764 790	3,1
Kosovo	Kosovo Environmental Strategy	202 000	0	
Macedonia	Local environment action plans	5 768 000	160 000	2,8

Country	Project	Budget SEK	Monitoring	in %
Macedonia	National Strategy for Sustainable Development, NSSD	16 500 000	120 000	0,7
Montenegro	Urban Planning Support	18 000 000	1 200 000	6,7
Regional	SEPA Twinning arrangement	40 000 000	0	
Regional	Regional Support to Environmental Civil Society (SECTOR)	37 000 000	500 000	1,4
Serbia	Sustainable Development Strategy	6 100 000		
Serbia	Strengthening Environmental Mgmnt Directorate of Environmental Protection	7 000 000	258 000	3,7
Serbia	Danube River Rehabilitation	30 000 000	1 000 000	3,3
Serbia	Solid Waste Management	1 437 948	0	
Serbia/ Montenegro	Local environment action plans	7 492 000	160 000	2,1
	Ongoing projects	226 044 873	4 952 790	2,2

Even if we look at only the projects that have been subject to the external monitoring, excluding other non-externally monitored projects, the picture does not change significantly. The percentage is increased to 2,8 from 2,2. Assuming that an annual review is to replace the external monitoring the costs are anticipated to exceed the 2,8%. As such we can conclude that the cost-efficiency of the external monitoring is relatively high.

The external monitoring function of the LEAP projects has been set within a too narrow reporting structure causing too few opportunities for reflections and discussions with Sida. The reporting itself has followed the TOR but it is clear that in many cases Sida has not taken the required steps to mitigate or address issues and problems emerging in the reporting.

In summary we may conclude that for the external monitoring relevance is high, being external and independent; that effectiveness is considered low-average due to inadequate reporting practices, and limited follow-up by Sida on project issues raised during the reporting; and efficiency is considered average to high, as less than 3% of a total project budget spent on external monitoring is likely to be cheaper than carrying out an annual review mission, which would have the same main aim as continuous external monitoring.

10. International Training Programme

Sidas support to sustainable environmental development in South East Europe also comprises training programmes provided by INEC. The ITP Department offers some 100 different training programs covering a large number of topics, half of them are denominated global programmes and the other half are specially designed for regions (Africa, Latin America, Asia etc). Swedish universities, Swedish consultants and Swedish public organisations carry out the training programmes and the training is in most cases devided between Sweden and a partner country.

Two training programmes were chosen for the evaluation: Solid Waste Management and Environmental Impact Assessment, with the purpose to further complete the picture of Sida's support to environmental and urban development in the SEE region. The evaluation of this part of the Swedish support also includes questions regarding relevance, aid effectiveness and impact and ITP participants were interviewed during the field work.

Half of the respondents attended the EIA courses and the other half attended the SWM courses. Half of them went to Sweden for training in 2005 and half of them in 2006. Most of them were employed by NGOs or with the ministries of environment or local authorities. One was a managing director for a private company.

Relevance has to be assessed from two different viewpoints – relevance for the individual and relevance for the Swedish support to environmental and urban development. All the persons interviewed regard the personal relevance as very high. They were with no exception very satisfied with the content, the teachers, site visits etc. They expressed that they learned many new things of value for their professional work.

From a donor aid perspective the training must also be regarded as relevant. Professionals with different backgrounds enhance their capacity to contribute to a positive environmental development in their home country.

Aid effectiveness has to consider possible impact related to resources used. It could be regarded as similar to cost-benefit analysis. In the case of the ITP training programmes and seen from a recipient country perspective the effectiveness must be regarded as relatively low. Training is carried out in a high cost country using highly paid teachers and the cost of travel to Sweden by all participants is also high. A small number of students are trained using a high amount of financial resources.

On the other hand, and on the more subjectively side of the assessment, out of country training often has significant impact on particularly young people in their approaches to development. The lessons learned is that the expose to a more developed country's mature and professional approach to dealing with environmental issues and urban planning and development often will create a long lasting impact on the individual and shape his/her opinions and skills to address those issues more positively than otherwise in future development.

Several alternatives could be discussed in order to improve aid effectiveness. An alternative that might be considered could be the adoption of a "train the trainer" concept where Swedish experts would be engaged to train local teachers at local universities or institutions to initially participate and then successively take over and continue the training. The "spreading" effect of this support model has proven to be substantial and the concept has been used by Sida e.g. in entrepreneur training in Russia and other East European countries.

Another way of improving aid effectiveness might be to increase networking activities. Though alumni associations exists and networking is practiced among former participants in Swedish development training programmes, the interviews showed that there is very little contact between former ITP participants, and if there were any contacts, they were merely social and not related to professional issues.

The number of interviews in this survey is very limited. However, the *impact* must, apart from a few cases, be judged as very limited. The participants have not been able to mention any significant contribution in environmental projects. They are generally too isolated and in too low rank to actually be able to influence projects, investments, routines etc. It is of course difficult to make predictions of their professional development after only one or two years, but so far only a few of the interviewed ITP participants have taken career steps and impacts of any significance yet to be observed.

11. Recommendations

The following recommendations have been identified based on the findings presented in the above chapters.

- 1. Strengthen the institutional capacity analysis in project preparation. This is likely to result in better identification in partners and structures for funding mechanisms and will as such strengthen overall aideffectiveness.
- 2. Mainstreaming environmental and urban development projects into overall Sida programming to the SEE region, including Sida Country Strategies and Sida's Europe Department SEE programmes. This will also include a revision of the Guidelines for environmental and urban development support to the SEE region developed in 2003. Also, strive towards adopting a country based and "programmatic" approach to environmental and urban development.
- 3. Adopt where possible Basket Funding/Sector Wide Approach to Planning (SWAP) mechanisms to increase aideffectiveness towards a programmatic based environmental and urban development support. Currently basket funding is taking place in some instances. SWAP requires a well functioning administration which may be considered applicable for some of the SEE countries, but not for others. It also requires an in-depth prior analysis of Government policies and planning and funding frameworks to be able to assess its implementation capabilities for effective SWAP mechanisms. With the current policy of Sida to over the next 3–5 years (or more) to strengthen its support to the region considerations on adopting a SWAP like approach to the environmental and urban development "sector" should be considered.
- 4. Sida should *continue and further support areas that strengthen the EU accession/approximation process.* Sida's support to strengthen EU accession in many of the projects has been successful and reinforced by a strong will and motivation by local project stakeholders. In order to build on furthering EU accession in project and approaches in the future, Sida must identify intervention areas in each country based on thorough investigation on urban and environental development that will enable effective and faster processes towards EU integration.
- 5. Poverty deduction (or "improved social inclusion") should be more effectively addressed in a revised programmatic approach through:
- Replicating existing LEAP mechanisms to other municipalities in the region
- Improving financial funding mechanisms for supporting environment and urban development activities/plans (LEAP), incl. basket funding, SWAP, increased donor cooperation, and use local banks, etc.
- Re-assessing/analysing within the mainstreaming framework projects that balance a pro-poor approach
 both directly (support to pro-poor environmental and urban development investments) and indirectly
 (e.g. sustainable development strategies, etc.)
- Involvement/ownership support through direct pro-poor actions (environmental investments), effective use of media, and applying innovative approaches to beneficiary communication
- A review of the SECTOR programme may be needed with the purpose to ensure a better coherence with the main policies of Sida's support, and particularly the main aim: poverty reduction.
 Lessons learned from both Africa and Asia on the projects and programmes linking poverty and environment may be useful

- 6. Media. Support should be considered to be provided to the media in relation to improving the environmental and urban development in the SEE region. A brief analysis of experience in the supported localities could provide inputs to relevant media support in the field of environmental and urban development in the region.
- 7. External monitoring should be continued as a structure for reviewing project progress on a regular basis. However, in order for it become more effective TOR should be standardised with the purpose to strengthen the internal efficiency of Sida in its efforts to monitoring its programmes. Furthermore, consistency should be applied and projects with a certain funding volume, e.g. SEPA Twinning and the SWM, Serbia – and not current subject to external monitoring, should be so.
- 8. ITP participants should be absorbed into existing alumni networks and train-the-trainer concept should be considered using local consultants or universities.

Annex 1: Terms of Reference

Evaluation of Sida's support to urban environment and urban development in South East Europe, 2000–2006.

1. Evaluation Purpose

The overall aim of the evaluation is two-folded; 1) aiming at an assessment of the assistance implemented so far, focusing primarily on the results and the relevance of the cooperation and 2) providing recommendations for Sida's future urban and environmental cooperation development in the region (Albania, Bosnia Herzegovina, Kosovo, Macedonia, Serbia and Montenegro).

- 1) The review should primarily focus on the results and the procedures for development of the cooperation portfolio 2000–2006 and take stock of the experience of starting up cooperation in a new area. It should assess; results achieved, choice of cooperation partners, areas of cooperation as well as instruments and methods in relation to the conditions at the time (i.e. country strategies, budget, relevant policies, personnel resources and country specific desires).
- 2) The forward-looking part should, based on the findings in the review, provide Sida with recommendations for the future urban and environmental cooperation in the region and if needed suggest alternative approaches for the cooperation. It should further analyse if and how Sida can support urban and environmental development through interventions in other areas such as good governance, decentralisation and economic growth. Finally, it should assess the possibilities, interest and possible added value for an increased involvement of Swedish environmental actors in the region, as pointed out in PGU and the country strategies.

The review shall, based mainly on existing documentation and interviews with selected beneficiaries and Sida staff, assess the results of all support to the urban and environmental development area in Albania, Bosnia Herzegovina, Kosovo, Macedonia, Serbia and Montenegro from 2000 until present.

Based on the findings of the review, forward-looking recommendations on the future cooperation (areas, partners, methods) shall be given in the light of the countries integration into European cooperation structures, poverty reduction, an aid-effectiveness perspective and Sida's general aim of a stronger focus both geographically and sector wise.

The main users of the results are Sida's department for Infrastructure and Economic development, the department for South Eastern Europe and the Swedish embassies in the region. The results will be used when developing the continued support to the environment sector in the region and when elaborating new country strategies.

The review is undertaken at this point in time since support to the region has been ongoing for 5 years and a number of projects have been completed and other projects are about to be finalised. During 2005 several new large projects started and it is foreseen that the yearly budget of about 50 MSEK for the area will remain on the same level for the coming years. It is therefore appropriate to review and analyse the results and working methods used so far and to make use of those experiences when planning future support to the sector.

2. **Intervention Background**

Many countries in South-East Europe suffer from serious environmental consequences from the recent Balkan conflicts, further aggravated from a long period of neglect and mismanagement of natural resources under the previous socialist system. Environmental quality and ecologically sustainable development are key challenges and requirements for enabling peace, stability and economic development in all the countries in the region. The region's ecosystems, soils and watercourses are threatened from past and present pollution. Emissions are high despite the low level of economic and industrial development. Government agencies need to strengthen political and institutional capacity to address environmental problems and enforce regulations. Municipalities need capacity to respond to the needs of the citizens for access to water, waste removal, heating. Increased environmental awareness and consideration are needed in the private and public sectors and in society as a whole.

Sida initiated its support to the sector in year 2000 with a number of smaller interventions focused mainly on review of the environmental situation in the Balkans and on hot spot remediation. Since then the cooperation has grown substantially and today about 10 projects/programmes has been completed and about 18 are ongoing. Focus has gradually shifted towards larger projects mainly supporting governmental policy development and implementation. A total of SEK 82 million has been channelled through Sida since 2000, as urban and environmental cooperation. For the period of 2006-2009, ongoing and agreed support amounts to 120 MSEK and indicative support to 180 MSEK.

The main aim of the Swedish development cooperation with South East Europe is poverty reduction and European integration through the

EU Stabilisation and Association process (SAp). Sida's interventions in the region should be pro-poor and help bring about equitable and sustainable development, and address social and gender issues.

Guidelines for Sida's environmental cooperation in South Eastern Europe were introduced in 2003 and outlined the following areas for support:

- Environmental policy development and capacity building
- Environmental protection maintenance of ecosystems
- Environmental infrastructure and technology
- Environmental improvements in local communities/municipalities

The majority of ongoing projects have targeted area 1 and 4.

3. Stakeholder Involvement

The review calls for involvement of a limited group of stakeholders. The main focus should be put on cooperating governmental partners and Sida staff in the region and at HQ. Representatives of the interviewed cooperating partners should be given the opportunity to comment on the draft report before its finalisation.

The forward-looking component requires dialogue with a somewhat different set of stakeholders, in addition to the stakeholders of the review, involving for example the Swedish Ministry of foreign affairs, the Swedish Ministry of Sustainable Development, the Swedish Environment Protection Agency, the Swedish Chemicals Inspectorate and Swedish companies with interest in the region.

4. Evaluation Question

4.1 Specific objectives for the review

The review should assess and answer the following questions:

- 1. What are the outcomes and the impact of the Swedish development cooperation in the field of urban and environmental development in the South East Europe, 2000–2006, based on existing yearly reports, earlier reviews etc?
- 2. Have the type of cooperation, methods and instruments, including the choice of cooperation partners, been appropriate in relation to the conditions at the time (i.e. country strategies, budget, relevant policies, personnel resources and country specific desires)?
- 3. Have the projects/programmes and their results been consistent with the development policies¹³ and the administrative systems of the authorities in the countries (including the areas of cooperation)?
- 4. Have the interventions and their results been relevant in relation to the goals and policies¹⁴ of Swedish development co-operation in relation to:
 - a) Poverty alleviation
 - b) EU-alignment
 - c) Aid-effectiveness and increased cooperation with other donors
- 5. Were the interventions relevant at this time of development in the countries of the region?
- 6. Have local ownership and the quality of the participatory process in project planning and implementation been satisfactory?
- 7. Have the reporting of the results been satisfactory and are the methods for reporting appropriate?

4.2 Specific objectives for the forward-looking recommendations

- 1. Should Sida maintain the existing procedures and working methods when pursuing with the environmental cooperation in SEE or what are the alternative ways?
- 2. In what ways can Sida support urban and environmental development through interventions in other areas such as good governance, decentralisation, economic growth etc?
- 3. How can the following perspectives be strengthened in ongoing, planned and future interventions:
 - a. Poverty perspective
 - b. EU-alignment
 - c. Aid effectiveness
- 4. What is the interest, capacity and possible added value of increased involvement of Swedish actors (enterprises, consulting companies and authorities) in the region and how can Sida strengthen the possibilities for such involvement?

5. Recommendations and Lessons (expected results)

The assignment is expected to result in the following:

- 1) Review:
 - An assessment according to what is outlined in the evaluation purpose, chapter 1 above and answers to the evaluation questions in chapter 4.1.

¹³ PRSP, European Partnership Plans and environmental policy documents

¹⁴ PGU, Perspectives on poverty, Sida's guidelines for environmental cooperation with SEE

- An assessment regarding the general relevance of the support, including selection of partners, working methods and subject areas, design and implementation of the programme/projects.
- 2) Forward-looking analysis:
 - An analysis according to what is outlined in the evaluation purpose, chapter 1 above and answers to the evaluation questions in chapter 4.2.
 - A set of recommendations with a focus on the future cooperation in the field of urban and environmental development in relation to
 - a) poverty alleviation,
 - b) the countries endeavour for EU-integration and
 - c) an aid-effectiveness perspective.

6. Methodology

The evaluation may consist of the following parts (the consultant may suggest amendments or propose alternative approaches):

- 1. Desk study of written documentation such as; project documents, reports, country strategies, PRSP:s and guidelines. The consultant will review the relevant documentation with Sida.
- 2. Field visit and interviews with relevant stakeholders in all countries of the region (Albania, Bosnia Herzegovina, Kosovo, Macedonia, Serbia and Montenegro); national environmental authorities, Sida staff, key persons in Sweden (Swedish authorities, twinning partners, Swedish consultants and suppliers).
- 3. Reporting of the findings and recommendations. An inception report with the preliminary findings of the review part is to be presented to Sida before the second part of the evaluation is started. The final report shall be presented to Sida in a seminar.
- 4. Dissemination of the findings and recommendations at seminars in the region is optional and will be decided when a draft report has been presented to Sida.

The consultant shall before starting the assignment present a description where the approach and methodology is specified and motivated. The learning aspect of the evaluation should be taken into consideration in the planning and design of the evaluation.

7. Work Plan and Schedule

The assignment is planned to start during February 2007 and be finalised not later than May 2007. The time estimated for the fulfilment of the assignment is 55 workdays, including one fieldtrip to each country.

In addition to the 55 workdays, 2 trips to the region, including max 10 working days, for regional seminars for dissemination of the report should be included as an option in the budget.

The consultant shall before starting the assignment provide Sida with a detailed time and work plan and a budget for fulfilment of the assignment.

Sida will inform the involved parties of the evaluation and forthcoming visits by the evaluation team. The evaluation team will be responsible for practical arrangements in conjunction with the mission. The evaluation team will be responsible for all visits and arrangements. Representatives of the interviewed cooperation partners should be given the opportunity to comment on the draft report to the evaluation team.

8. Reporting

An inception report of the preliminary findings of the review part shall be presented to Sida within 3 weeks after the commencement of the assignment. The inception report shall be approved by Sida before the field trips are carried out.

The evaluation report shall be written in English and should not exceed 30 pages, excluding annexes. The report shall have a summary not longer than 2 pages. The consultant shall present a draft report (electronically), written in English, at an early stage allowing for substantial comments to be incorporated. The final report shall be submitted in 10 copies not later than three weeks after receipt of comments from Sida. The final report should be presented by the consultants at a Sida seminar.

Sida's Standard format for evaluation reports shall be used and a Sida Evaluations Data Work Sheet shall be presented along with the report. The terminology of OECD/DAC Glossary on Evaluation and Results-Based Management shall be used. The evaluation report will be assessed against standard quality criteria for evaluation reporting.

The Terms of Reference, a list of persons interviewed and a list of documentation used shall be attached to the final report.

9. Evaluation Team

The evaluation team is foreseen to consist of max 3 consultants. In the team there should be substantial knowledge and experience available from the environment and urban development sector and in evaluation methodology. In addition, the team shall have experience from work in South Eastern Europe. At least one consultant shall be able to read and evaluate Swedish documentation. The consultants shall not have been previously involved in any of the interventions to be evaluated.

Annex 2: Programme for Field Visit and List of Persons Met

A. Programme for Field Visit: Evaluation of Sida's Environmental and Urban Development support to the SEE region, 2000-2006

Date	Institution
Albania	
12 April 2007	Projects LEAP and SWM: Ministry of Environment, Forests and Water Administration, Tiran
16 April 2007	Swedish Embassy, Tirana
17 April 2007	Project LEAP: Korca Municipality, Korca
17 //prii 2007	Donor Coordination Office, Korca
	SNV, Dutch Development Agency, Korca
18 April 2007	International Training Programme participants, Tirana
10 / 10/11/2007	international training reogramme participants, finana
Kosovo	
18 April 2007	Swedish Embassy, Pristina
19 April 2007	Projects: Environmental Education and Aluminium Recycling, Pristina
	Project: Municipal Spatial Planning Support, Pristina
20 April 2007	Project: Environmental Strategy, Pristina
	Project: KEAP/LEAP, Pristina
21 April 2007	International Training Programme participants, Pristina
	Swedish Embassy, Pristina
Serbia	
19 April 2007	Swedish Embassy, Belgrade
	Project: Strengthening Environmental Management (SEM), Belgrade
00 4 1 0007	Project: LEAP, Belgrade
20 April 2007	Project: Sustainable Development Strategy (SDS), Belgrade
01 4 1 0007	Swedish Embassy, Belgrade
21 April 2007	International Training Programme participants, Belgrade
Macedonia	
23 April 2007	Swedish Embassy, Skorpje
	Project: National Strategy for Sustainable Development, Skorpje
24 April 2007	Project: LEAP, Skorpje
	International Training Programme participants, Skorpje
25 April 2007	Swedish Embassy, Skorpje
Bosnia & Herzegovia	
23 April 2007	Project: LEAP, Sarajevo
	Swedish Embassy, Sarajevo
24 April 2007	International Training Programme. Sarajevo (cancelled)
Montenegro	
25 April 2007	International Training Programme participants (telephone interview)
26 April 2007	Report writing

B. List of Persons Met

Albania

Peter Troste, Ambassador, Swedish Embassy

Albana Çule, SNV

Alken Myftiu, REC, Project Manager

Eva Dhimitri, Specialist for the community project, Regional Council of Korca

Besnik Mançelli, I H P K "GJELBER" (private business) Administrator

Adriatik Braçe, Erseka Municipality, Mayor

Festim Tomori, Maliq Municipality, Member of Municipal Council

Gëzim Topçiu, Maliq Municipality, Mayor

Konstandin Vangjush, "Drenova Forest" NGO, NGO Leader

Niko Peleshi, Korca Municipality, Mayor

Doloreza Cini, Korca Municipality, Specialist

Bianka Llogori, Korca Municipality, Coordination and Development Office,

Mihallaq Qirjo, Environmental Expert, Member of environmental NGO

Paskal Vogli, Agrinas Foundation, Head of the Office in Erseka

Elona Vathi (ITP participant), Tirana Municipality unit Nr 6, Environment Engineer

Alba Dakoli (ITP participant), Foundation for Local Autonomy and Governance, Director

Alma Koka (ITP participant), Carrier, Managing Director

Leonard Gjanci (ITP participant), Municipality of Korca, Director of Public Works

Bosnia and Herzegovina

Mevlida Delimic, Deputy Mayor for Economic and Communal Affairs and Ecology, Sansti Most Municipality

Aida Karic, Senior Expert Advisor for Environmental Protection and Exploitation of Natural Resources, Municipal Department for Economic and Communal Affairs and Ecology (Municipal LEAP coordinator), Sansti Most Municipality

Fahrudin Fehric, Head of Department for Business and Inspection Affairs of Municipality of Zivinice (President of LEAP Implementation Committee)

Asmir Nisic, Senior Expert Advisor for Environmental Protection (Municipal LEAP coordinator), Municipality of Zivinice

Damir Hadzic, Mayor of the Municipality of Novi Grad Sarajevo

Hazima Pecirep, Mayor's Advisor for Economic Affairs (Municipal LEAP coordinator), Novi Grad Sarajevo Municipality

Dusko Basic, Expert Advisor for Urbanism and Architecture, Novi Grad Sarajevo Municipality

Mehmed Mustabasic, Mayor of the Municipality of Maglaj

Jasna Hajrulahovic, Head of Department for City Planning, Reconstruction, Housing and Communal Affairs (Municipal LEAP Coordinator), Maglej Municipality

Mirsad Nalic, President of Municipal Council, Maglaj Municipality

Novak Bozickovic, Head of Department for Housing and Communal Affairs, Doboj Municipality

Ksenija Micic, Expert Advisor for Ecology (Municipal LEAP Coordinator), Doboj Municipality

Miodrag Bosic, Coordinator for development and implementation of LEAP, Doboj Municipality

Stanko Markovic, Municipal Coordinator for Infrastructure projects (Municipal LEAP Coordinator), Prijedor Municipality Tomislav Prpos, President of NGO "Kozara" (LEAP Coordinator), Prijedor Municipality

Srdjan Susic, REC, HO

Jasna Draganic, REC, BiH Director

Andrea Bevanda-Hrvo, REC, BiH Project Manager

Suad Hajric, REC, BiH Project Officer

Kosovo

Muhamet Aliu, Permanent Secretary, Ministry of Environment and Spatial Planning

Zegir Veselaj, Director, The Regional Environmental Center, REC

Merita Mehmed, Program officer, REC

Fatos Mulla, National Progamme Officer, Liaison Office of Sweden

Florije Tahiri (ITP-participant), Waste treatment manager, Ministry of Environment and Spatial Planning

Gani Berisha (ITP-participant), Soil Protection sector, Ministry of Environment and Spatial Planning

Adem Nikqi (ITP-participant), Executive Director, Aquila Environment Protection Association

Afim Selimaj, Chief Executive Adviser, Peja Municipality

Macedonia

Miljana Dzartova-Petrovska, Embassy of Sweden, National Program Officer, Economic Development and Environment

Strahinja Trpevski, Deputy Project Team Leader, National Strategy for Sustainable Development in the Republic of Macedonia NSSD

Spirouska Menka, National Coordinator, Ministry of Environment and Physical Planning, MoEPP

Vesna Indova, Technical project Coordinator, Advisor – MoEPP

Katarina Stojkovska, REC Country Office, Director

Valentina Petrusevska, REC CO Project Officer

Srdjan Susic, REC HQ, Project Manager Environmental Policy

Sokol Mitrovski, Municipality of Gorce Petrov Mayor

Rami Qerimi, Municipality of Tearce, Mayor

Besim Imeri, Municipality of Tearce, LEAP coordinator, Municipality of Tearce

Montenegro

Marija Sjekloca, ITP participant, Public Enterprise PEW-MC

Milan Janovic, ITP Participant, Public Enterprise PEW-MC

Serbia

John-Olof Vinterhav, First Secretary, Environment and Infrastructure

Nela, Jovic, National Programme Officer, Environment and Infrastructure

Miroslav Spasojevic, Ass. Director, International Cooperation and EU Integration, Directorate for Env Protection (EPM), Min for Science and Environmental Protection (MSEP)

Miroslav Tadic, Adviser, Dept. of International Cooperation, EPM, MSEP

Mirjana Ilic, Municipal Council, Kikinda Municipality

Suboticki Zoran, Municipal Council and Member of Parliament, Bejec Municipality

Goran Sadzakov, Municipal Council, Becej Municipality

Jovan Pavlovic, Senior Project Manager, REC Serbia

Milan Dacic, Head of REC Serbia Srdjan Susic, Project Manager, Env Policy, REC Jovan Protic, Project Manager, Sustainable Development Strategy project Vukica Popadic Njunjic, ITP participant

Sweden

Helen Holm, Sida, Coordinator Environmental Management, Division for Urban Development Tomas Nyström, Sida, Senior Program Officer, Division for Urban Development Gunnel Unge, Sida, Country Programme Coordinator, Kosovo Eva Belfrage, Sida, Country Programme Coordinator, Bosnia and Herzegovina Jonathan Francis, Sida, Country Programme Coordinator, Serbia and Macedonia Tina Karlberg, SWECO International, President Per Olof Seman, SWECO International, Vice President

Annex 3: Country Strategies: Priority areas and Environmental issues

Country	Overall priority areas	Environmental issues
Albania	In 2001–2003, Swedish support has focused on six areas: public administration, human rights and democracy, agriculture, environment, health, and development of the private sector. In 2004–2007: Swedish development cooperation with Albania will focus on the following areas: Democracy and good governance, Respect for human rights, Gender equality, Sustainable use of natural resources and concern for the environment, Economic growth, Social development and security. (2004–2007)	Swedish environmental support should focus water and sewage treatment and strengthening the Albanian environmental administration. Environmental support will follow the Guidelines for Sida's Environmental Cooperation with South-East Europe. Regional environmental cooperation and exchange of experiences will be encouraged.
Bosnia	In 2006–2010: Focus areas for support are: (a) the sustainable state particularly at the central and local level, that will facilitate integration into European structures, and (b) economic development enabling BiH to transform itself into a market economy and establish closer ties with the EU, by means of efforts to create jobs, develop the private sector, introduce measures aimed at developing the financial sector, support institutional frameworks for regional and local economic development, integrate the informal economy into the Bosnian economy, and possibly facilitate co-financed investments in the environment field.	Sweden's involvement in the environment sector has been very limited during the period 2003–2005. Needs are considerable, but the area is difficult to work with due to the low priority that Bosnia and Herzegovina attaches to this type of programme. Poverty focus: If poverty is to be reduced in a long-term, sustainable way, natural resources must be used in a sustainable manner and the environment must be protected. BiH has particular problems with air and water pollution and with inferior waste management. (CS: 2006–2010).
Kosovo	2005–2006: Focus on two principal sectors: 1) Democracy and good governance, 2) Sustainable economic development. Part of the strategy is to "support private-sector development, economic development and job creation activitiescombined with measures in the environmentaimed at promoting sustainable development and protecting Kosovo's natural resources." The strategy of Sida also includes examination of the "the possibility of contributing to the preparation of a national development plan in Kosovo."	Previous support has been focusing on capacity building of the central level of the environmental administration (strategy development) and at the local level (KEAP). In the chapter on Environment and Natural resources specific support areas are defined: (a) Support may be provided to development and implementation of the national environment strategy and for (b) participation in regional environment programmes, and (c) ensure that forestry resources are used in a sustainable way.
Macedonia	2003–2005: Focused on three sectors: (a) democratic governance, (b) economic development and (c) environment. The results are deemed to have ranged from satisfactory to good. Swedish support has contributed to the overall goal of peace, stability and European integration. The sustainability of certain initiatives remains a moot question. 2006–2010: Focus on three areas: (a) Agriculture sustainable development, (b) Human rights issues, and (c) sustainable development (environment).	Swedish support is to contribute to environmentally sustainable development and facilitate integration with European structures, by efforts aimed at: (a) strengthening capacity for institutional development and administration and for policy work in the environment field at both central and local level, (b) contributing to a better urban environment and better municipal infrastructure as regards water and sanitation, waste management and energy, by means of individual investment projects, (c) promoting greater environmental awareness, particularly with regard to the urban environment. Human rights and the environment are areas of considerable relevance for poverty alleviation and EU integration. Swedish activities will primarily comprise a continuation of previous successful projects. Support in the environment field will be focused on a small number of long-term extratoric activities.
		שנו מנכלוט מכוועוונט.

Country	Overall priority areas	Environmental issues
Serbia/ Montenegro 2004–2007	Serbia/ 2001–2003: In this period a broad palette of interventions including human rights, Montenegro repatriation support, strengthening public administration and institutional capacity, 2004–2007 rural development, micro-credit, and infrastructure (electricity and transport). 2004–2007: The focus for development cooperation with Serbia and Montenegro is to support reforms that will help the country develop closer ties with the EU and its integration in European cooperative structures. This means shifting the emphasis of development assistance to measures aimed at strengthening central structures and long-term processes affecting all parts of the nation. Focus areas of this period include: (a) Democracy and good governance, (b) Respect for human rights, (c) Gender equality, (d) Economic growth, (e) Sustainable use of natural resources and concern for the environment.	Support for Serbia and Montenegro should specifically focus on areas where Sweden has extensive expertise, such as water and sewage treatment as well as efficient energy use. Swedish support should also be given to strengthen environmental administration. Development cooperation related to the environment must comply with EU regulations and contribute to the country's EU alignment. Support to the transport and energy sectors, in which Sweden is already involved and so has special opportunities, should continue during the period (such as railways and the distribution of electricity). In connection with major investment projects in energy and water purification, Sweden should consider financing institutional capacity building.

Annex 4: Project Relevance related to Policies and Strategies, and Needs and Priorities of Beneficiaries 15

Project	Guide- lines	Country Strategy	Poverty	EU approx.	Aid Effective	Needs & Priority
Completed						
Sharra hot spot remediation, Albania	-	Н	L	Н	-	Н
Pancevo hot spot remediation, Serbia	-	Н	L	Н	-	Н
Environmental education, Kosovo	-	Р	L	Р	-	Н
Environmental analysis, Balkan	-	Н	Р	Н	-	Н
Aluminium recycling, Kosovo	-	Р	L	Р	-	Н
Environmental Consultancy support, Regional	-	-	-	-	-	-
Secondment to UNMIK, Kosovo	-	Н	L	L	-	Р
Environmental performance review JNECE, BiH & Serbia	-	Н	L	Н		Н
Environmental remediation, Gracanica, Kosovo	-	Н	Р	Н	-	Н
Jrban Planning, Montenegro	-	-	-	-	-	-
On-going						
LEAP and LEAP monitoring, regional	Н	Н	Р	Н	Р	Н
Solid Waste Management, Albania	Н	Н	Р	Р	Р	Н
Twinning with SEPA, Albania & Serbia						
National strategy for SD, Macedonia	Н	Н	Р	Н	Р	Н
Sustainable development strategy, Serbia	Н	Н	Р	Н	Р	Н
Physical Planning, Kosovo	Н	Н	Р	Н	Р	Н
Jrban Planning, Montenegro	-	-	-	-	-	-
Strengthening of Department of Environment, Serbia	Н	Н	Р	Н	Р	Н
Regional support to environmental civil society	Н	Н	Р	Р	Р	Н
Environmental strategy, Kosovo	Н	Н	Р	Н	Р	Н
Danube River Preparation	-	-	-	-	-	-
Solid Waste Management, Serbia	-	_	-	_	-	_

¹⁵ The assessment of relevance is rated as very high relevance (H), partly relevant (P) and low relevance (L). For the Guidelines and Country Strategy columns the assessment is based on the evaluation team's interpretation on relevance, whilst the assessment for the other relevance criteria is primarily based on the results of the questionnaire survey.

Recent Sida Evaluations

07/08 Sida Support to the UNICEF Country Programme in Kenya

Pauline Nyamweya, Atsango Chesoni, Nansozi Muwanga, Eric Ogwang, Jackson Karanja, Karuti Kanyinga, Julia Sloth-Nielsen Department for Africa

07/09 The Relevance and Future Role of the International Vaccine Institute (IVI) in the Global Landscape

Leif Gothefors, Marita Troye-Blomberg, Lars Åke Persson Department for Research Cooperation

07/10 Hope for African Children Initiative (HACI)

John Mwesigwa, Jackie Makoka, Rob Sinclair Department for Africa

07/11 Collaborative Learning Projects, Final Report

Emery Brusset, Julian Brett, Tony Vaux, Niels Olesen Department for Cooperation with Non-Governmental Organisations, Humanitarian Assistance and Conflict Management

07/12 International HIV/AIDS Alliance, Africa Regional Programme, Mid Term Review Report

Patricia Machawira, İrene Moyo Department for Africa

07/13 Derecho a la Identidad y la Participación Ciudadana en Bolivia

Eduardo Ballón Echegaray Department for Latin America

07/14 Palestine International Business Forum, 2005–2006

Krister Eduards, Åsa Hydén Asia Department

07/15 Improving University Research and Education in Honduras

Erik W. Thulstrup
Department for Research Cooperation

07/16 The African Midwives Research Network

Kim Forss, Gaynor Maclean Department for Democracy and Social Development

07/17 En utvärdering av Sidas ungdomssatsning Zenit

Birgitta Birkenfalk, Sigge Birkenfalk, Jan Nylund Informationsavdelningen

07/18 Lake Victoria Catchment Environmental Education Programme (LVCEEP), Support to World Wide Fund for Nature (WWF), Final Report

Irene Karani, James Ndung'u Department for Africa

07/19 The Social Context Training Cooperation between Sida and the Law, Race and Gender Unit, University of Cape Town

Suki Goodman Department for Africa

Sida Evaluations may be ordered from:

Infocenter, Sida SE-105 25 Stockholm Phone: +46 (0)8 779 96 50 Fax: +46 (0)8 779 96 10 sida@sida.se A complete backlist of earlier evaluation reports may be ordered from:

Sida, UTV, SE-105 25 Stockholm Phone: +46 (0) 8 698 51 63 Fax: +46 (0) 8 698 56 43 Homepage: http://www.sida.se

